

Brigham Young University BYU ScholarsArchive

Theses and Dissertations

2019-07-01

Bioaerosols Associated with Evaporative Cooler Use in Low-Income Homes in Semi-Arid Climates

Ashlin Elaine Cowger Brigham Young University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarsarchive.byu.edu/etd

Part of the Microbiology Commons

BYU ScholarsArchive Citation

Cowger, Ashlin Elaine, "Bioaerosols Associated with Evaporative Cooler Use in Low-Income Homes in Semi-Arid Climates" (2019). *Theses and Dissertations*. 8571. https://scholarsarchive.byu.edu/etd/8571

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by BYU ScholarsArchive. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of BYU ScholarsArchive. For more information, please contact ellen_amatangelo@byu.edu.

Bioaerosols Associated with Evaporative Cooler Use in Low-Income Homes in

Semi-Arid Climates

Ashlin Elaine Cowger

A thesis submitted to the faculty of Brigham Young University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

K. Scott Weber, Chair Bradford K. Berges James D. Johnston

Department of Microbiology and Molecular Biology

Brigham Young University

Copyright © 2019 Ashlin Elaine Cowger

All Rights Reserved

ABSTRACT

Bioaerosols Associated with Evaporative Cooler Use in Low-Income Homes in Semi-Arid Climates

Ashlin Elaine Cowger Department of Microbiology and Molecular Biology, BYU Master of Science

Asthma is the leading chronic illness in children in the United States. Since children in the U.S. spend a majority of their time indoors there is an increased need to understand key sources of daily asthma triggers in the home. Bacterial endotoxin, dust mite allergens and β-Dglucan have been shown to be potent inducers of asthma attacks, and high levels of these allergens in homes can trigger attacks in those with asthma. We aim to better understand the risks to those with asthma that might be associated with evaporative cooler (EC) use in lowincome homes. ECs are often promoted because of their low energy consumption and decreased environmental impact compared to central air conditioning (AC). Because of their lower cost, ECs are more widely used in low-income homes. ECs use evaporation to cool the air, which leads to higher indoor relative humidity. This may create an ecological niche for house dust mites in semi-arid climates where they are normally absent. EC sump water also provides an ideal environment for bacteria and fungi to grow, possibly resulting in EC loading the air with more potential asthma triggers than central air conditioning. We sampled low-income homes around Utah county with central air and evaporative cooling and tested them for the presence of dust mite allergens, β-D-glucan and endotoxin. There were significantly higher levels of endotoxins and β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucans in the EC homes compared to the AC homes, with increased odds of dust mite allergen prevalence but not at clinically significant levels. These findings suggest that in semi-arid environments, endotoxin and β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan levels in homes with evaporative coolers are more elevated than dust mite allergens.

Keywords: asthma, hygiene hypothesis, endotoxin, β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan, Der p 1, Der f 1

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I wish to express my gratitude to several persons for this work coming to fruition. First, my parents, Robert and Alicia Cowger, who have always supported me and my love of science and learning throughout high school, college and grad school. Their patience for my shortcomings and the ability to work hard they instilled in me at a young age have been instrumental to all my achievements and success. I never would have made it here without their love and encouragement.

I also need to thank my four brothers, Jay, Reilly, Seth and Ben, who taught me that I can do anything I set my mind to and have made me laugh through all of the more difficult aspects of life and my master's degree. I am grateful for the teachers and professors that I learned from through my high school and college days. I would like to give special thanks to Chad Rawlins for fostering in me a deep love and appreciation for science and a curiosity for discovery when I was just a sophomore in high school. Thanks also to Hector Becerril at BYU-Idaho who provided me with a much needed push out of my comfort zone during my bachelor's degree and encouraged me to pursue a master's degree. I would not have made it to BYU without his help. Thanks to Scott Weber and James Johnston, who presented me with so many chances to learn and grow and were always there to help with troubleshooting when I was stuck, as well as Brad Berges, who brought a unique outsider's perspective to all my committee meetings. Their encouragement and advice led me to many great opportunities to present my research at conferences, which ultimately helped me grow both professionally and personally. Thanks also to John Beard, who was patient and supportive as I struggled with understanding statistics and coding.

I would also like to thank fellow grad student Josie Tueller, who helped me get this project up off the ground and provided a lot of advice and support in the beginning. I thank all of my fellow students in my cohort, especially Jacob Herring and Taalin Hoj, for always being there through the difficult courses, sharing in the stress, constantly making me laugh, always getting free food with me and becoming some of my best friends.

TITLE PAGEi
ABSTRACTii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
TABLE OF CONTENTS
LIST OF TABLES
LIST OF FIGURES
CHAPTER 1: Asthma and Bioaerosol Exposure Through Evaporative Coolers 1
1.1 Introduction1
1.2 Evaporative vs. central cooling mechanisms
1.3 Early life antigen exposure and the hygiene hypothesis
1.4 Asthma and T helper cell 2 (TH2) response
1.5 Evaporative cooling as a distributor of endotoxin
1.6 Evaporative cooling as a distributor of β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan7
1.7 Evaporative cooling creates a potential ecological niche for dust mites
1.8 Endotoxin and dust mite allergen exposure as a result of socioeconomic status 10
1.9 Evaporative cooler benefits and usage
1.10 Evaporative cooler use and health effects in relation to asthma
1.11 Summary of research chapters
CHAPTER 2: Associations Between Evaporative Cooling and Dust Mite Allergens, Endotoxins,
and β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-Glucans in House Dust: A Study of Low-Income Homes
Abstract 14
2.1 Introduction 15

TABLE OF CONTENTS

2.2 Methods	16
2.2.1 Study design	16
2.2.2 Reservoir dust collection	17
2.2.3 Der p 1 and Der f 1 extraction and analysis	
2.2.4 Endotoxin and β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan extraction and analysis	
2.2.5 Indoor temperature and RH measurement	19
2.2.6 Housing questionnaire	20
2.2.7 Statistical techniques	20
2.3 Results	22
2.3.1 Home characteristics	22
2.3.2 Indoor RH and temperature	
2.3.3 Der f 1 and Der p 1 allergen concentration	
2.3.4 Endotoxin concentration (EU/mg) and surface load (EU/m ²)	
2.3.5 β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration (μ g/mg) and surface load (μ g/m ²)	
2.3.6 Spearman's rank correlation coefficients	30
2.4 Discussion	31
2.5 Acknowledgements	
Supplemental tables	
CHAPTER 3: Concluding Remarks and Future Directions	55
3.1 Allergen exposure and asthma health implications	55
3.2 Fungal characterization in homes with evaporative coolers	56
3.3 Endotoxin and dust mite exposure and asthma prevention	57
REFERENCES	59

LIST OF TABLES

Table 2-1. Characteristics of low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017.
Supplemental Table 2-1. House relative humidity in low-income homes in Utah County, Utah,
Summer 2017
Supplemental Table 2-2. Characteristics and house relative humidity of low-income homes in
Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017
Supplemental Table 2-3. House temperature in low-income homes in Utah County, Utah,
Summer 2017
Supplemental Table 2-4. Characteristics and house temperature of low-income homes in Utah
County, Utah, Summer 2017 39
Supplemental Table 2-5. House dust mite allergen (Der f 1) concentration in low-income homes
in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017 40
Supplemental Table 2-6. House dust mite allergen (Der p 1) concentration in low-income homes
in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017 41
Supplemental Table 2-7. House dust mite allergen (combined Der f 1 or Der p 1) concentration
in low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017
Supplemental Table 2-8. Characteristics and house dust mite allergen (Der f 1) concentration of
low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017
Supplemental Table 2-9. Characteristics and house dust mite allergen (Der p 1) concentration of
low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017 44
Supplemental Table 2-10. Characteristics and house dust mite allergen (combined Der f 1 or Der
p 1) concentration of low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017 45

Supplemental Table 2-11. House dust endotoxin concentration in low-income homes in Utah
County, Utah, Summer 2017 46
Supplemental Table 2-12. House dust endotoxin surface load in low-income homes in Utah
County, Utah, Summer 2017 47
Supplemental Table 2-13. Characteristics and house dust endotoxin concentration of low-income
homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017 48
Supplemental Table 2-14. Characteristics and house dust endotoxin surface load of low-income
homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017 49
Supplemental Table 2-15. House dust β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration in low-income homes in
Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017 50
Supplemental Table 2-16. House dust β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan surface load in low-income homes in
Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017 51
Supplemental Table 2-17. Characteristics and house dust β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration of
low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017
Supplemental Table 2-18. Characteristics and house dust β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan surface load of low-
income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017 53
Supplemental Table 2-19. Spearman's rank correlation coefficients (p-values) for associations
between house relative humidity, temperature, and dust mite allergen, endotoxin, and β -
$(1\rightarrow 3)$ -D-glucan concentration and surface loadof low-income homes in Utah County,
Utah, Summer 2017 54

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1-1. The principles behind evaporative cooling
Figure 1-2. The immune response to LPS 6
Figure 2-1. Housing factors associated with increased odds of Der p 1 or Der f 1 in the home 28
Figure 2-2. Endotoxin concentration and surface load in homes with central air conditioning or
none and evaporative cooling
Figure 2-3. β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration and surface load in homes with central air
conditioning or none and evaporative cooling

CHAPTER 1: Asthma and Bioaerosol Exposure Through Evaporative Coolers

The content of this chapter is being prepared to be submitted for publication as a review on asthma and allergen exposure due to evaporative coolers.

1.1 Introduction

In recent years, a dramatic increase in asthma and allergy prevalence in children, especially in developed countries, has led to increased interest in determining the causative agents and better prevention methods ¹. Asthma is a chronic condition of the lungs that causes tightening of the muscles surrounding the airways. Airways can become swollen, inflamed and clogged with mucus making it difficult to breath ². In the United States asthma is currently the third leading cause of hospitalization for children age 0-15 years ³. Asthma can negatively affect many aspects of children's lives, including mental health and school attendance ⁴.

The exact underlying cause of asthma continues to be elusive, but it is generally accepted to be due to a combination of genetic and environmental factors ². Studies looking at familial incidence of asthma have identified mutations in the *HLA* and *ADAM33* genes that result in higher risk for development of asthma ⁵. In an asthma attack, epithelial cells and cells of the immune system such as dendritic cells recognize foreign antigen and trigger the production of cytokines, interleukins and bronchoconstrictors. This leads to muscle contraction, inflammation and closure of airways ^{6,7}. Inflammation in the lungs is caused by invasion of eosinophils and type 2 helper T cells and subsequent cytokine production as well as immunoglobulin E (IgE) antibody production ⁸. When an individual is sensitized, a number of different substances may be recognized as foreign elements by the immune system (including pet dander, dust mite allergens,

endotoxin, fungus, and secondhand smoke) and can trigger asthma attacks ⁹. Particulate matter in an urban environment has also been shown to be an important asthma trigger ¹⁰⁻¹². Children in the U.S. spend an average of 70% of their time indoors at home, resulting in an increasing need to understand factors in the home that can contribute to and induce asthma attacks ¹³.

Evaporative coolers (EC), also known as swamp coolers, are an energy efficient form of air conditioning typically used in dry climates. Over 4 million ECs were in use in the U.S. in 1999, with a heavy concentration of usage in the Rocky Mountain States ¹⁴. Today approximately 29% of homes in the Rocky Mountain States use ECs ¹⁵. Due to the nature of how evaporative cooling works, its use has potential to significantly influence the levels of asthma triggers in the home such as dust mite allergens, endotoxin derived from bacterial cell walls and β -D-glucan, an important component of fungal cell walls, thus creating an atmosphere conducive to asthma attacks.

1.2 Evaporative vs. central cooling mechanisms

ECs pull hot, dry air from outside across a wet evaporative pad that is constantly moistened by water from a water distributor. As the air passes through the evaporative pad the water evaporates, transferring the heat from the outdoor air into latent heat stored in the form of water vapor. The water vapor is blown into the house with the cooled air and the liquid water is then drained into the water reservoir where it can circulate back through the system ¹⁶. A fan then blows the cool air into the home (Figure 1-1). As a result of evaporation, ECs lower indoor air temperature while simultaneously increasing humidity and making the home more hospitable for certain types of bacteria, fungus and dust mites ¹⁷. A study in the Great Basin region (NV) found that children living in EC homes were significantly more likely to be sensitized to dust mite allergens than individuals living in non-EC homes ¹⁸. Conversely, another study in Colorado

showed no heightened dust mite or mold sensitization due to EC use ¹⁹. Research done in Utah County, Utah showed higher levels of endotoxin and β -glucan as well as increased odds of dust mite allergen presence due to EC use ^{20,21}. The health implications of EC usage in the Rocky Mountain region remain unclear, but it is clear that EC use significantly influences levels of bioaerosols in the home, while central cooling provides a cleaner alternative by condensing water vapor onto the air conditioner's evaporator coils, in turn lowering indoor relative humidity ²².



Figure 1-1. The principles behind evaporative cooling. Hot air is pulled through a moist evaporative pad where it is cooled and then distributed throughout the home.

1.3 Early life antigen exposure and the hygiene hypothesis

Whether or not this antigen exposure due to air conditioning type can be helpful or harmful is a complicated issue and remains unresolved. There are more than 1,600 genes involved in innate and adaptive immune responses, yet at birth the immune system is relatively immature and must develop over the course of one's life ²³. Early post-natal life exposure is essential for immune system development and the microbiota individuals are exposed to plays a key role in the education and development of the immune system ^{23,24}. The hygiene hypothesis suggests that an environment with high incidence of infectious diseases protects against allergy development and certain autoimmune diseases. Epidemiological evidence seems to support that claim, showing that children with older siblings, early daycare attendance and exposure to livestock have a lower incidence of allergic disease ²⁵. Children living in urban environments have also been shown to be protected against asthma development if their indoor home environment closely models the indoor microbiota found in farm homes ²⁶. The hygiene hypothesis mainly focuses on microbial exposures from the environment, food and drink and domestic animals. Recent evidence, summarized in the biodiversity hypothesis, suggest that it should extend to living environments in general, proposing that a decrease in microbiological biodiversity is related to an increase in inflammatory disease ²⁷. The hygiene hypothesis has been linked with immune regulatory pathways and regulatory T cells as well as the helper T cell response ¹. Specifically, farm exposure during pregnancy is associated with an increase in number and function of regulatory T cells within cord blood as well as a reduction in T helper cell type 2 cytokine production ²⁸.

1.4 Asthma and T helper cell 2 (TH2) response

The lungs comprise a large surface area constantly exposed to the external environment and airborne antigens. Many of these antigens do not pose a threat to the body. As a result the immune system has several control mechanisms in place to regulate unnecessary responses to allergens and prevent potential subsequent inflammation and damage to lung epithelial cells ¹. Early exposure to allergens such as pet dander and endotoxin has been shown to prevent allergic disease and asthma from developing by encouraging T helper cell 1 (TH1) type development over a TH2 response ²⁹. TH1 cells produce and secrete interferon-gamma, interleukin (IL)-2, and tumour necrosis factor (TNF)-beta. These cytokines help activate macrophages and are responsible for cell-mediated immunity and phagocyte-dependent protective responses. TH2 cells produce interleukin (IL)-4, IL-5, IL-10, and IL-13. These cytokines are responsible for strong antibody production, eosinophil activation, and inhibition of several macrophage

functions, thus providing phagocyte-independent protective responses ³⁰. Due to the differences in cytokine production and subsequent antibody production and cell activation, TH2 cells can promote a spectrum of diseases including asthma and allergic disorders. Approximately 3 billion people worldwide are afflicted with diseases resulting from TH2 responses, with 100 million new cases of asthma expected in the United States alone by the year 2025 ^{31,32}. IL-4 and IL-13 production are of particular concern with TH2 responses. They drive most of the key characteristics associated with TH2 responses including immunoglobulin E (IgE) production, an important antibody in allergy and inflammatory responses, smooth muscle contraction and mucus production, which are all symptoms of asthma attacks ^{33,34}. Exposure to various elements in house dust has been found to influence either TH1 or TH2 driven responses ^{29,35}. Certain elements derived from common house dust mites have been shown to drive TH2 responses ³⁵, while early endotoxin exposure has been shown to encourage TH1 responses ²⁹. Dust mite allergens and endotoxin settle in house dust and are then resuspended and breathed in with cleaning or as children play. Several factors have potential to influence allergen levels in settled house dust including presence of pets, pests (e.g. cockroaches, rats) as well as location of the home (e.g. residential or rural)³⁶. Because of the way evaporative coolers work they have significant potential to introduce more levels of allergens into the home that can drive these T helper cell responses.

1.5 Evaporative cooling as a distributor of endotoxin

Endotoxin, also known as lipopolysaccharide or LPS, is a soluble component on the cell wall of gram-negative bacteria ³⁷. It is composed of a hydrophobic lipid section (lipid A), a hydrophilic core polysaccharide chain and a repeating hydrophilic O-antigenic oligosaccharide side chain ³⁸. Endotoxin is a pathogen associated molecular pattern (PAMP) that can be bound

and recognized as foreign by pathogen recognition receptors (PRRs) located on various cells of the immune system ³⁹. High levels of endotoxin in the body can lead to inflammation and vasodilation when recognized by transmembrane protein toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) ^{40,41}. TLR4 is a PRR expressed on a wide variety of cell types, including dendritic cells, macrophages, neutrophils and B cells. Endotoxin binding of TLR4 activates transcription factor NF- κ B, and the subsequent production of pro-inflammatory cytokines ⁴¹(Figure 1-2).



Dendritic Cell

Figure 1-2. The immune response to LPS. TLR4 recognition of LPS (endotoxin) leads to activation of NF- κ B and production of pro-inflammatory cytokines, resulting in an inflammatory response.

Development of asthma and allergic disease are attributed to a combination of genetic and environmental factors. Research has shown that two missense mutations located in the extracellular domain of the TLR4 receptor are associated with differences in reaction to inhaled endotoxin. Heterozygous individuals demonstrated a hypo-responsive phenotype to endotoxin ^{37,42}. Early childhood endotoxin exposure has been shown to be protective against the development of asthma. This can be observed in the Amish and Hutterite communities. Both populations share common ancestry, but asthma is 4 to 6 times lower in Amish children, while Amish dust endotoxin levels are 6.8 times as high. Mice exposed to this Amish dust were protected from development of asthma, while mice exposed to Hutterite dust were not ⁴³. Similarly, a study was done with children in the Alps area, consistently showing an inverse relationship between endotoxin exposure and the prevalence of asthma ⁴⁴. Recent research published in *Nature* took this idea one step further, showing that exposure to all bacteria, not just gram-negative, as well as fungal exposure protects from asthma development ²⁶. However, exposure to endotoxin in the home is also known to obstruct airflow in adults and children that are already asthmatic ^{45,46}. Studies have shown housing variables such as living on a farm ⁴⁷, having more residents in the home and presence of cockroaches ^{48,49} lead to higher levels of endotoxin in the home, but little is known about the relationship between EC use and house dust endotoxin levels. Evaporative cooling creates a warm, moist environment inside the unit that is conducive to the growth of gram-negative bacteria, potentially leading to higher levels of gram-negative bacteria. Since this water is used to cool the hot air pulled from outside, evaporative cooling could be a source of endotoxin distribution in low-income homes more than central cooling ⁵⁰. Whether this type of endotoxin exposure is helpful or harmful for those living in the homes cooled by an evaporative cooler remains unclear.

1.6 Evaporative cooling as a distributor of β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan

The warm, moist environment created by ECs could also potentially lead to an increase in β -D-glucan levels in the home. Mold, fungus and dampness have been shown to exacerbate asthma symptoms and trigger attacks. Since β -D-glucan is a major component in fungal cell walls, measuring levels of β -D-glucan can lead to a better understanding of fungal exposure from ECs in the home ⁵¹.

 β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan is a polysaccharide located in the fungal cell wall. B-glucans can trigger various immune responses including activation of neutrophils, macrophages, complement and possibly eosinophils ⁵²⁻⁵⁶. B-glucans are of particular interest for their immunomodulating

properties. They have been shown to enhance cytotoxic activities of macrophages ⁵⁷, and functional maturation of dendritic cells ⁵⁸ as well as to prevent cancer promotion and progression ⁵⁹. While exact mechanisms of how β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan exposure might trigger asthma remain elusive, a few positive associations with asthma and β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan have been discovered. A study looking at children from infancy to 7 years of age showed that children exposed to higher environmental relative moldiness index (ERMI) at the age of 1 year were more likely to develop asthma at 7 years of age ⁶⁰. Another study used a mouse model to further understand what exactly happens in β -glucan exposure. Mice exposed to inhaled β -glucan showed a slightly enhanced TH2 response while mice exposed to inhaled β -glucan in conjunction with house dust mites showed a significantly enhanced TH2 response. Various other studies also suggest there is a link between fungal exposure and asthma 61,62 , however other evidence shows that perhaps β - $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -D-glucan is not actually the causitive agent, with health effects actually being caused by inhaled endotoxin ^{51,63}. A study done in mice looking at ingestion of WGP[®], a preparation of β -1,3/1,6-glucans, showed that β -glucan ingestion attenuates the TH2 response important in asthma attacks. Orally administered β -glucan in mice was shown to significantly reduce pulmonary eosinophils and TH2 cytokine production but had no effect on IgE levels. The reduction seen did not reach a threshold to see histological effects, nor did it have an impact on lung pathology, indicating that β -glucans could potentially mitigate asthma symptoms, but is best seen as an option in conjunction with other treatments⁸. Another study showed β -glucan administration to subjects with seasonal allergic rhinitis also demonstrated a reduction in IL-4 and IL-5 levels ⁶⁴. Another study still showed β -glucan administration caused a reduction in asthmatic symptoms ⁶⁵. Despite no concrete evidence of β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan being the causitive agent of asthma attacks, many studies show that exposure to inhaled β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan increases as thma severity ^{66,67}.

Research has shown that immune responses induced at mucosal surfaces create much more tolerogenic dendritic cells and certain types of regulatory T cells because of a need to discriminate against commensal flora and invading pathogens 68,69 . The seemingly contradictory reactions to ingested and inhaled β -glucans are consistent with what is seen in mucosal and respiratory immune responses.

Research in the great basin desert region showed children living in homes cooled with ECs are more likely to be sensitized to fungal exposure ⁷⁰. Homes with ECs present with significantly different fungal populations compared to air conditioned homes, which could potentially explain this difference in fungal sensitization in children ^{70,71}. ECs require significant maintenance to prevent mold and fungal growth, with a frequent changeout of the cooling pad required to avoid this growth. It is recommended that they be changed out twice during the cooling season, even though cooling pads are designed to last three to five years, because of this people normally don't replace cooling pads as often as recommended ⁷². This potential for fungal growth within the system and the more diverse fungal populations in EC homes could likely mean risk for exposure to higher levels of β -glucan in the home.

1.7 Evaporative cooling creates a potential ecological niche for dust mites

The increase in humidity associated with evaporative cooling could create an ecological niche for house dust mites that otherwise would not be able to thrive in a semi-arid climate. To survive, house dust mites primarily acquire water from humid air ^{73,74}. Relative humidity (RH) levels necessary for the survival of house dust mites range from 55.0% to 75.0% at a temperature of 15.0° C to 35.0° C ^{74,75}. Evaporative cooling has been shown to increase RH to linger either just below or barely within the range needed for dust mite survival in semi-arid climates, whereas central cooling RH lingers around 40%, just outside that range ⁷⁶.

An increase in dust mite numbers means an increase in dust mite allergens. Der p 1 and Der f 1 are two common dust mite allergens known to trigger asthma attacks ⁷⁷. Der p 1 originates from *D. pteronyssinus* and Der f 1 from *D. farinae*, two common house dust mites ²⁰. These antigens are derived from enzymes in the gut of these two dust mite species. The antigens are expelled in dust mite feces. The feces can become suspended in the air with dust and an asthmatic individual can breathe that in, potentially initiating an asthma attack. Dust mite allergens are also a leading cause of atopic sensitization and allergy. Exposure to allergens from Dermatophagoides pteronyssinus and D. farina especially has been shown to induce allergic sensitization ⁷⁸. For this sensitization to happen, dust mite allergens must be present at clinically significant levels. This threshold has been determined to be 2 µg of dust mite allergens per gram of dust ⁷⁹. Some studies have shown a correlation between EC use and prevalence of these dust mite allergens in homes ^{17,80} while others have shown no correlation between EC use and dust mite allergen presence in the home ^{76,81}. Studies done in Colorado and other locations with climates similar to that of Utah showed a link between EC use and higher levels of dust mite allergens Der p 1 and Der f 1. A similar study was performed in Utah county, Utah in middleincome homes but found no link between EC use and high levels of dust mite allergens. A brief pilot study performed in Utah comparing dust mite allergen levels in low-income homes with evaporative coolers with the previous data in middle-income homes showed a drastic increase in the number of homes testing positive for dust mite allergen levels ^{20,76}, suggesting that socioeconomic status may potentially explain these seemingly contradictory findings.

1.8 Endotoxin and dust mite allergen exposure as a result of socioeconomic status

A previous study showed that middle-income homes in Utah county had consistent levels of dust mite allergens Der p 1 and Der f 1 regardless of air conditioning type ⁷⁶, with similar

findings in other studies ^{81,82}. However, in a pilot study, the prevalence of the same dust mite allergens in the same Utah community greatly increased in low-income homes using evaporative cooling ²⁰, suggesting that perhaps low-income homes using evaporative cooling could have higher levels of dust mite allergens and other asthma triggers such as endotoxin than low-income homes that use central cooling. 68.2% of low-income homes tested positive for either Der p 1 or Der f 1, whereas only 25% of middle-income homes in the same community tested positive for these allergens ²⁰. Since this pilot study did not contain a comparison group of low-income homes with central cooling, a larger scale study was performed to determine if low-income homes with central cooling and evaporative cooling have different levels of allergens present.

In the larger scale study, dust samples collected from low-income homes using evaporative coolers in Utah county were 2.29 times more likely to test positive for dust mite allergens Der p 1 and Der f 1 than low-income homes with central air, however these values were not above the 2 μ g of dust mite allergen per gram of dust threshold needed for allergic sensitization (unpublished data presented in chapter 2 of this thesis). This could potentially mean that even though homes with evaporative coolers result in an increase in dust mite allergen exposure, this is not clinically significant for allergy and asthma development. However, the homes using ECs also had significantly higher levels of endotoxin and β -glucan than those with central air (unpublished data presented in chapter 2 of this thesis). This could potentially suggest that another factor besides just air conditioning type, such as socioeconomic status, is also influencing levels of allergens.

1.9 Evaporative cooler benefits and usage

EC use is often promoted in dry regions for its energy efficiency; however, government programs tend to overlook the potential health concerns presented by ECs for people with

asthma. Since the 1950s, ECs have been a popular, low-cost alternative to AC in dry climates, particularly when energy costs are high ^{14,83}. Current concerns about energy consumption and climate change are driving a resurgence in ECs, and rebate programs focus heavily on the 50 – 80% energy savings compared with AC. Currently, energy companies in California, Idaho, Utah, Wyoming, New Mexico, and Colorado offer rebates ranging from \$150 to \$700 for purchase of a qualified EC. However, rebate programs do not generally mention health concerns for individuals with asthma.

1.10 Evaporative cooler use and health effects in relation to asthma

A recent study on middle-income homes in Utah county, Utah found that endotoxin levels were three to six times higher in EC homes compared with AC homes ²¹. Similar findings were reported in a recent study conducted in the Reno, Nevada area ⁷¹. There is growing evidence that early life exposure to endotoxins may be protective against the development of asthma and other allergic diseases later in life ^{29,84}. However, in asthmatic adults and children, inhaled endotoxin is a known asthma trigger ^{45,46,85}. Wet EC pads also appear to change the microbial diversity within homes. Recent research found significantly higher levels of hydrophilic fungi in air samples from EC vs. non-EC homes, many of which were highly allergenic ⁷¹. This study also reported significant diversity in fungal species between EC and non-EC homes, with EC homes being more likely to harbor species associated with allergic sensitization. A recent study in Denver, Colorado showed that evaporative coolers were not responsible for dust mite or mold sensitization ¹⁹ however, the three to six-fold higher endotoxin levels and four-fold higher fungi levels found in EC homes may significantly contribute to asthma exacerbation in sensitized individuals. However, to date, there are no interventions reported in the literature to reduce bioaerosol exposures in EC homes, warranting future studies in this area.

1.11 Summary of research chapters

Chapter 2 contains a research paper that has been submitted for publication to a scientific journal and is currently under review. We collected samples from low-income homes in Utah County, Utah with either evaporative cooling or central air and tested them for presence of three bioaerosols: dust mite allergens, endotoxin and β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan. Our findings show that low-income homes in Utah County that use evaporative coolers have higher levels of all three allergens in the home, which could have health implications for asthmatic individuals.

Chapter 3 contains a summary of the main findings on allergen exposure and evaporative coolers in low-income homes. We also propose future research plans to further understand what this allergen exposure could mean for asthmatic individuals as well as characterization of fungal species present in homes with evaporative cooling and central air.

CHAPTER 2: Associations Between Evaporative Cooling and Dust Mite Allergens, Endotoxins, and β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-Glucans in House Dust: A Study of Low-Income Homes

The content of this chapter has been submitted to a scientific journal for publication and is currently under review.

Abstract

Recent work suggests that evaporative coolers increase the level and diversity of bioaerosols, but this association remains understudied in low-income homes. We conducted a cross-sectional study of metropolitan, low-income homes in Utah with evaporative coolers (n = 20) and central air conditioners (n=28). Dust samples (n=147) were collected from four locations in each home, and analyzed for dust mite allergens Der p 1 and Der f 1, endotoxins, and β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucans. In all sample locations combined, Der p 1 or Der f 1 was significantly higher in evaporative cooler versus central air conditioning homes (OR = 2.29, 95% CI = 1.05 – 4.98). Endotoxin concentration was significantly higher in evaporative cooler versus central air conditioning homes in furniture (geometric mean (GM) = 8.05 vs. 2.85 EU/mg, P < 0.001) and all samples combined (GM = 3.60 vs. 1.29 EU/mg, P = 0.031). β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration and surface loads were significantly higher in evaporative cooler versus central air conditioning homes in all four sample locations and all samples combined (P < 0.001). Evaporative coolers are often incentivized for energy savings in dry climates, but there is little data on potential health risks or benefits of their use, warranting a longitudinal health study.

2.1 Introduction

Residential exposure to bioaerosols (i.e. inhalable particles of microbial, plant, or animal origin) appears to be responsible, paradoxically, for both protection against and initiation of serious allergic diseases. Early-life bioaerosol exposures play a key role in shifting the immune system either toward or away from a T helper cell 2 (TH2) imbalance and associated atopy ^{86,87}. Conversely, exposure to residential bioaerosols can lead to sensitization with multiple allergy-type symptoms in asthmatic and non-asthmatic individuals ⁸⁸. Children spend approximately 60 – 80% of their time ⁸⁹, and adults spend approximately 70% of their time indoors at home ^{90,91}, making the home a key microenvironment for bioaerosol exposure. The bioaerosol profile of an individual home varies widely based on multiple housing factors, including geographical location ^{48,92-96}, presence of indoor or outdoor animals ^{48,49,92-99}, living on a farm ^{92,97}, number of occupants ^{48,49,93-95}, cleanliness and presence of cockroaches ^{48,98}, presence of carpeting or rugs ^{94,97}, and other factors. A few studies also suggest that evaporative coolers may significantly alter the bioaerosol profile in homes for immunologically important exposures such as house dust mite (HDM) allergens Der p 1 and Der f 1, bacterial endotoxins, and β -(1→3)-D-glucans 17,21,71,80

Evaporative coolers are predominantly used in climates with low relative humidity (RH) and seasonally high outdoor temperatures ⁸³ such as the Rocky Mountain States in the U.S. Residential evaporative coolers remove heat from dry ambient air by drawing the air across wetted filter media, resulting in lower indoor air temperature, but higher RH ^{17,76}. The higher RH from evaporative coolers may create an ecological niche for HDMs to survive in arid and semiarid climates ^{17,80}, potentially exposing home occupants to mite allergens ¹⁸. Furthermore, untreated evaporative cooler sump water provides a growth medium for Gram-negative bacteria

during summer months ¹⁸, and may be a significant source of residential endotoxin load in homes ^{21,71}. Early-life exposure to endotoxins, the lipopolysaccharide portion of the cell wall in Gramnegative bacteria, may confer protection against the development of allergic diseases, including asthma ^{18,43,44,84,100}, while simultaneously causing airway inflammation and asthma symptoms in children and adults ^{45,46,51,85}. Finally, fungi are more common, and fungal species associated with allergies are more prevalent, in homes with evaporative coolers compared to homes with other forms of air conditioning ^{71,101}. β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucans, polysaccharides found in the cell wall of fungi, plants, and some bacteria, are important immunologically because they are associated with airway inflammation and decreased lung function ¹⁰²⁻¹⁰⁶. We hypothesized that evaporative coolers may also be associated with higher levels of mold-related bioaerosols such as β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucans, although we are not aware of any prior studies reporting this.

Although a growing body of research shows that evaporative coolers are associated with higher levels and varying types of immunologically important bioaerosols in homes, most prior studies on this topic do not report socioeconomic factors related to their study homes. Lower socioeconomic status is associated with increased asthma incidence and morbidity in affluent countries ¹⁰⁷⁻¹⁰⁹, and factors such as household income and occupant density may be important modifying factors for indoor bioaerosol loads. The purpose of this study, therefore, was to compare bioaerosol levels specifically in low-income households based on use of evaporative coolers or central air conditioners.

2.2 Methods

2.2.1 <u>Study design</u>

We conducted a cross-sectional study which included homes (N=48) that were identified by recruiting individuals exiting the Woman, Infants, and Children (WIC) office at the Utah

County Health Department (UCHD). Research assistants were stationed at a booth outside of the WIC office, where they contacted potential participants in English and Spanish as they exited the office. Participants in the study were given study flyers in either English or Spanish, and a screening questionnaire to determine if their home met criteria for the study. Exclusion criteria for the study were (1) use of humidifiers or vaporizers, (2) previous water damage covering more than 9.29 m² (100 ft²), (3) home newer than 5 years old, and (4) household income \geq 100% of the 2017 Federal Poverty Guidelines. All participating homes were in Utah County, Utah and used evaporative cooling (N=20), central air conditioning (N=24), or no air conditioning (N=4). Home visits were conducted between July and October 2017. At each home visit, study personnel collected dust samples and measured indoor temperature and relative humidity (RH). Brigham Young University's Institutional Review Board approved this study (IRB #X17261).

2.2.2 Reservoir dust collection

Dust was collected from four different areas in each home. These areas included the primary adult resident's mattress, the floor in the same room as the mattress, upholstered furniture in the living room, and the living room floor. All bedding was removed from the mattress before sampling to allow a direct sample from the mattress to be taken. A 1 m² area of the surface to be sampled was measured and then vacuumed continuously for 3 minutes. Each sample was taken using a Eureka (Bloomington, IL, USA) "Mighty Mite" vacuum (model 3684F) attached to a Duststream® dust collector extension and 40 µm nylon mesh filter (Indoor Biotechnologies, Charlottesville, VA, USA). Prior to sample collection, all research assistants were trained on sampling procedures. Following sample collection, the dust was sieved using a #50 wire mesh (300µm) and then moved to a 15 ml polypropylene conical tube. Samples were

then stored at approximately -20° C until they were analyzed for dust mite allergens Der p 1 and Der f 1, endotoxins, and β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucans.

2.2.3 Der p 1 and Der f 1 extraction and analysis

Der p 1 (*Dermatophagoides pteronyssinus*) and Der f 1 (*D. farinae*) allergens were extracted by suspending 100 mg of dust in 2 mL of phosphate-buffered saline with 0.05% Tween-20 (PBS-T). Samples were agitated for 2 hours at room temperature and then centrifuged for 20 minutes at 2,500 RPM and 4°C. Allergen levels were detected using a two-site monoclonal antibody-based enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) kit (Indoor Biotechnologies, Charlottesville, VA, USA). Sample extracts (100 μ L) were added in triplicate to each plate, and a 10-point curve was made using sequential 2-fold dilutions of a known standard in PBS-T with 1% BSA. Samples were read with an optical density plate reader at wavelength 405 nm. Prism 8 software (GraphPad Software, La Jolla, CA, USA) was used to extrapolate allergen concentrations from the standard curve for each plate. The limit of detection (LOD) for both Der p 1 and Der f 1 assays was 0.04 μ g/g of dust.

2.2.4 Endotoxin and β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan extraction and analysis

Extraction of endotoxin and β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan from dust samples was performed by suspending 100 mg of dust in 2 mL of sterile, pyrogen-free LAL water containing 0.05% Tween-20 (LAL-T), followed by agitation at room temperature for 1 hour. After agitation, samples were centrifuged at 2500 RPM at 4°C for 20 minutes and supernatants were collected and stored at -20° C. For endotoxin testing, sample extracts were diluted in LAL endotoxin-free water and were added in triplicate to each plate. A seven-point curve was made using four sequential 1:10 dilutions of a known standard in LAL endotoxin-free water. Endotoxin levels were measured using a Kinetic-QCLTM assay (Lonza, Walkersville, MD, USA). Samples were read with an optical density plate reader at wavelength 405 nm. Plate reader software was set up to measure time of onset at 0.200 O.D. units. Microsoft Excel (Microsoft Corporation, Redmond, WA, USA) was used to extrapolate endotoxin concentrations from the onset times for each standard. The LOD for endotoxin was 0.0001 EU/mg.

For β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan testing, sample extracts were heat treated at 100°C for one hour and diluted in pyrogen-free water. Samples were added in triplicate to each plate. A five-point standard curve was made using sequential 2-fold dilutions. β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan levels were measured using (1,3)- β -D-Glucan Detection Glucatell® kit based on the Kinetic Onset Time protocol according to manufacturer's specifications (Associates of Cape Cod Incorporated, East Falmouth, MA, USA). Samples were read with an optical density plate reader at wavelength 405 nm. Plate reader software was set up to measure time of onset at 0.03 O.D. units. Microsoft Excel (Microsoft Corporation, Redmond, WA, USA) was used to extrapolate β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-Dglucans concentration from a log-log standard curve. The LOD for β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan was 0.0000625 µg/mg dust.

2.2.5 Indoor temperature and RH measurement

Indoor air temperature and RH measurements were continuously logged every 5 minutes for approximately 72 hours during the sampling period. Collection was performed using Extech SD500 humidity/temperature dataloggers (Extech Instruments, Corp., Waltham, MA, USA) placed 0.91-1.83 m (3-6 ft) above the floor in a central living area within the home and distanced from cooling/heating vents. NIST-traceable calibration of temperature and humidity sensors was performed prior to data collection, and all instruments were found to be within the manufacturer's tolerances of 0.8°C (1.5°F) and 4% RH. A weather monitoring station located on the campus of Brigham Young University was used to measure outdoor air temperature and RH measurements during the sampling period.

2.2.6 Housing questionnaire

The research team obtained written informed consent and administered a 40-item housing survey at the beginning of each in-home visit. The survey included items regarding the style, age, and size of the home, number of persons, and age and type of mattresses, flooring, and other furniture.

2.2.7 Statistical techniques

All analyses were conducted using SAS version 9.4 (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC). The four homes that had no air conditioning were combined with the 24 homes that had central air conditioning for analyses (hereafter referred to as central air conditioning homes). Geometric means (GM), geometric standard deviations (GSD), minimums, maximums and p-values from t-tests were calculated for continuous characteristics of single-family homes and frequencies, percentages and p-values from χ^2 tests were calculated for categorical characteristics according to air conditioning type (central air conditioning vs. evaporative cooler). Occupant density, age of living room furniture and age of bedroom carpet were right skewed, so these variables were natural logarithm transformed.

Seventy-two-hour mean RH and temperature were normally distributed, so arithmetic means (AM), 95% confidence intervals (CI), minimums, and maximums were calculated. All of the house dust analytes (Der f 1, Der p 1, and combined Der f 1 or Der p 1 concentration; endotoxin concentration and surface load, β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration and surface load) were right skewed, so these variables were natural logarithm transformed and GMs, GSDs or 95% CI, minimums, and maximums were calculated. Linear regression models were used to

calculate unadjusted AM differences, 95% CI, and p-values that estimated associations between air conditioning type or housing characteristics and 72-hour mean RH or temperature. Unconditional exact or large sample/asymptotic approximate logistic regression models were used to calculate unadjusted exact or large sample/asymptotic approximate odds ratios (OR) and 95% CI that estimated associations between air conditioning type or housing characteristics and the odds of Der f 1, Der p 1 and combined Der f 1 or Der p 1 above detection limits for individual sample locations and all sample locations combined. Tobit regression models were used to calculate unadjusted GM ratios, 95% CI, and p-values that estimated associations between air conditioning type or housing characteristics and endotoxin concentration or surface load for individual sample locations and all sample locations combined. Linear regression models were used to calculate unadjusted GM ratios, 95% CI, and p-values that estimated associations between air conditioning type or housing characteristics and β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration or surface load for individual sample locations and all sample locations and all sample locations and all sample locations combined.

Stepwise variable selection was used to develop unconditional logistic or linear regression models that included housing characteristics that were associated with 72-hour mean RH and temperature, Der f 1, Der p 1, and combined Der f 1 or Der p 1 concentration, and β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration and surface load. Entry and exit significance levels were set at α = 0.15. SAS does not have an option to conduct stepwise variable selection for Tobit regression models, so all housing characteristics were included in multiple Tobit regression models for endotoxin concentration and surface load and housing characteristics that had p-values less than α = 0.15 were identified. Unconditional logistic, Tobit, or linear regression models were then used to calculate associations between air conditioning type and 72-hour mean RH and temperature, Der f 1, Der p 1, and combined Der f 1 or Der p 1 concentration, endotoxin

concentration and surface load, and β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration and surface load adjusting for housing characteristics that were identified via stepwise variable selection (or multiple Tobit regression models for endotoxin concentration and surface load).

Spearman's rank correlation coefficients were used to estimate unadjusted associations between 72-hour mean RH and temperature, Der f 1, Der p 1, and combined Der f 1 or Der p 1 concentration, endotoxin concentration and surface load, and β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration and surface load.

2.3 Results

2.3.1 Home characteristics

The geometric mean age of homes was 38.58 years and the geometric mean size was 92.26 m² (Table 2-1). The percentages of homes that were apartment, single story, two story, or other styles of homes were 25, 17, 27, and 31, respectively. The arithmetic mean number of residents was 4.79 and the geometric mean occupant density was 4.79 residents per 100 m². The geometric mean ages of the bedroom carpet, bedroom mattress, living room carpet, and living room furniture were 94.62, 35.33, 61.47, and 53.29 months, respectively. Home age was the only characteristic that was statistically significantly different (P = 0.002) among homes with central air conditioning (31.70 years) and homes with evaporative coolers (51.53 years). The average daily outdoor temperature and RH during the study period were 19.13°C and 41.03% respectively.

Characteristic	Homes, n	Missing, n	GM	GSD	Min	Max	Dust Samples, n (%)	Missing Dust Samples [†] , n	p-value [‡]
Central air conditioning or							<u>x</u>	• •	
none									
Total	28						86 (100)	26	
Home age, years	28		31.70	2.13	10.00	137.00			
Home size, m ²	28		96.22	1.50	46.45	241.55			
Style of home, n (%)									
Apartment	7 (25)						23 (27)	5	
Single story	2 (7)						7 (8)	1	
Two story	9 (32)						28 (33)	8	
Other [§]	10 (36)						28 (33)	12	
Residents, n	28		4.71¶	1.80^{\P}	1.00	8.00			
Occupant density, residents/100	28		4 50	1 54	0.98	11.66			
m^2	20		т.50	1.54	0.90	11.00			
Bedroom carpet age, months	26	2	91.62	4.07	1.00	924.00			
Bedroom mattress age, months	28		30.13	3.45	1.00	156.00			
Living room carpet age, months	25	3	67.43	4.37	1.00	960.00			
Living room furniture age,	28		56 19	2 28	12.00	324.00			
months	20		50.17	2.20	12.00	52-1.00			
Sample location, n (%)									
Bedroom carpet							26 (30)	2	
Bedroom mattress							16 (19)	12	
Living room carpet							24 (28)	4	
Living room furniture							20 (23)	8	
Evaporative cooler									
Total	20						65 (100)	15	
Home age, years	19	1	51.53	1.43	37.00	112.00			0.002
Home size, m ²	19	1	86.72	1.40	41.81	140.00			0.39
Style of home, n (%)									
Apartment	5 (25)						17 (26)	3	

Table 2-1. Characteristics of low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017.

Characteristic	Homes, n	Missing, n	GM	GSD	Min	Max	Dust Samples, n	Missing Dust Samples [†] n	p-value [‡]
Single story	6 (30)						19 (29)	<u>5</u>	
Two story	4 (20)						15 (23)	1	
Other [§]	5 (25)						14 (22)	6	$0.19^{\dagger \dagger}$
Residents, n	20		4.90 [¶]	1.92 [¶]	2.00	11.00			0.75 ^{‡‡}
Occupant density, residents/100 m ²	19	1	5.26	1.53	2.15	10.09			0.95
Bedroom carpet age, months	17	3	99.38	4.21	2.00	876.00			0.89
Bedroom mattress age, months	20		44.17	2.76	8.00	240.00			0.37
Living room carpet age, months	17	3	53.65	4.40	2.00	876.00			0.96
Living room furniture age, months	20		49.48	2.88	6.00	240.00			0.23
Sample location, n (%)									
Bedroom carpet							20 (31)		
Bedroom mattress							16 (25)	4	
Living room carpet							19 (29)	1	
Living room furniture							10(15)	10	
All homes									
Total	48						151 (100)	41	
Home age, years	47	1	38.58	1.94	10.00	137.00			
Home size, m^2	47	1	92.26	1.46	41.81	241.55			
Style of home, n (%)									
Apartment	12 (25)						40 (26)	8	
Single story	8 (17)						26 (17)	6	
Two story	13 (27)						43 (28)	9	
Other [§]	15 (31)						42 (28)	18	
Residents, n	48		4.79 [¶]	1.83¶	1.00	11.00			
Occupant density, residents/100 m ²	47	1	4.79	1.54	0.98	11.66			
Bedroom carpet age, months	43	5	94.62	4.06	1.00	924.00			
Bedroom mattress age, months	48		35.33	3.18	1.00	240.00			

Characteristic	Homes, n	Missing, n	GM	GSD	Min	Max	Dust Samples, n (%)	Missing Dust Samples [†] , n	p-value [‡]
Living room carpet age, months	42	6	61.47	4.32	1.00	960.00			
Living room furniture age, months	48		53.29	2.51	6.00	324.00			
Sample location, n (%)									
Bedroom carpet							46 (30)	2	
Bedroom mattress							32 (21)	16	
Living room carpet							43 (28)	5	
Living room furniture							30 (20)	18	

Abbreviations: GM, geometric mean; GSD, geometric standard deviation; Min, minimum; Max, maximum.

[†] Although four dust samples were collected from each house (i.e., 192 total dust samples were collected), dust samples were designated "missing" if not enough dust could be collected to measure the analytes of interest (e.g., because the mattress, furniture, or carpet was newer or made out of leather).

[‡] Estimated via t-tests of the natural logarithm transformed values.

[§] Includes basement apartment (two homes, seven dust samples), condo (one home, three dust samples), duplex (four homes, nine dust samples), four plex (one home, three dust samples), four plex split level (one home, two dust samples), split entry (two homes, five dust samples), trailer (one home, three samples), tri-level split (one home, four samples), and not applicable (two homes, six dust samples).

[¶] Arithmetic mean and arithmetic standard deviation.

^{††} Estimated via χ^2 tests.

^{‡‡} Estimated via t-tests of the original values
2.3.2 Indoor RH and temperature

Seventy-two-hour RH was not statistically significantly different (P = 0.82) among homes with central air conditioning (AM = 43.91%) and homes with evaporative coolers (AM = 44.54%) (Supplemental Table 2-1). None of the housing characteristics were significantly associated with 72-hour mean RH (Supplemental Table 2-2). Stepwise variable selection for 72hour mean RH did not select any housing characteristic.

Seventy-two-hour mean temperature was significantly lower (P = 0.008) in homes with evaporative coolers ($AM = 23.31^{\circ}C$) compared to homes with central air conditioning ($AM = 24.56^{\circ}C$) (Supplemental Table 2-3). None of the housing characteristics were significantly associated with 72-hour mean temperature (Supplemental Table 2-4). Stepwise variable selection for 72-hour mean temperature did not select any housing characteristic.

2.3.3 Der f 1 and Der p 1 allergen concentration

Twenty-two (15%) dust samples were positive (i.e., above detection limits) for Der f 1 (Supplemental Table 2-5) and 16 (11%) dust samples were positive for Der p 1 (Supplemental Table 2-6). Overall, 34 (23%) dust samples were positive for either Der f 1 or Der p 1 (Supplemental Table 2-7). Of the 28 homes with central air conditioning, 10 (36%) were positive for combined Der p 1 or Der f 1 in at least one location. Of the 20 homes with evaporative coolers, 11 (55%) were positive for combined Der p 1 or Der f 1 in at least one location. Only two homes were found with allergen concentrations (Der f 1 for both) that would be considered clinically significant for sensitization (i.e., $> 2.0 \ \mu g/g \ dust$). These samples were from a living room carpet (2.08 $\mu g/g \ dust$) and bedroom carpet (2.50 $\mu g/g \ dust$).

Although not statistically significant, the odds of Der f 1 concentrations above the detection limit were higher in homes with evaporative coolers compared to homes with central

air conditioning for all individual sample locations and all sample locations combined (Supplemental Table 2-5). Results were generally qualitatively similar for Der p 1 (Supplemental Table 2-6) and combined Der f 1 or Der p 1, but the association was statistically significant for combined Der f 1 or Der p 1 for all sample locations combined (OR = 2.29; 95% CI: 1.05, 4.98; P = 0.04) (Figure 1, Supplemental Table 2-7). Der f 1 concentration was significantly inversely associated with home size, but significantly positively associated with occupant density (Supplemental Table 2-8). Number of residents and occupant density were significantly positively associated with Der p 1 concentration (Supplemental Table 2-9) and number of residents, occupant density and bedroom carpet age were significantly positively associated with combined Der f 1 or Der p 1 concentration (Figure 1, Supplemental Table 2-10). Stepwise variable selection for Der f 1 selected home size. Adjusting the odds ratio for air conditioning type and Der f 1 for home size gave qualitatively similar results (OR = 2.06; 95% CI: 0.80, 5.32; P = 0.14). Stepwise variable selection for Der p 1 selected number of residents and bedroom mattress age. Adjusting the odds ratio for air conditioning type and Der p 1 for number of residents and bedroom mattress age gave qualitatively similar results (OR = 3.09; 95% CI: 0.85, 11.28; P = 0.09). Stepwise variable selection for combined Der f 1 or Der p 1 selected home size, number of residents and bedroom carpet age. Adjusting the odds ratio for air conditioning type and combined Der f 1 or Der p 1 for home size, number of residents and bedroom carpet age weakened the association (OR = 1.83; 95% CI: 0.70, 4.75; P = 0.22).



Housing Factors Associated With Increased Odds of Der p 1 or Der f 1 in the Home

Figure 2-1. Housing factors associated with increased odds of Der p 1 or Der f 1 in the home. Odds ratio for evaporative cooler vs. central air conditioning or none was calculated using large sample/asymptotic approximate odds ratio (i.e. not exact). All other characteristics are exact odds ratios.

2.3.4 Endotoxin concentration (EU/mg) and surface load (EU/ m^2)

Endotoxin concentrations were higher in homes with evaporative coolers compared to homes with central air conditioning for all individual sample locations and all sample locations combined, but these associations were statistically significant for only upholstered living room furniture samples (GM = 8.05 vs. 2.85 EU/mg, P = 0.0007) and all sample locations combined (GM = 3.60 vs. 1.29 EU/mg, P = 0.031) (Figure 2A, Supplemental Table 2-11). Results were qualitatively similar for endotoxin surface load (Figure 2B, Supplemental Table 2-12). Endotoxin concentration and surface load were significantly lower for bedroom mattress compared to bedroom carpet samples (Supplemental Tables 2-13-14). The multiple Tobit regression model for endotoxin concentration selected style of home and sample location. After adjusting for style of home and sample location, homes with central air conditioning (P =0.03). The multiple Tobit regression model for endotoxin surface load selected home age, home size, style of home and sample location. After adjusting for home and sample location. and sample location, air conditioning type was no longer significantly associated with endotoxin surface load (P = 0.09).



Figure 2-2. Endotoxin concentration and surface load in homes with central air conditioning or none and evaporative cooling. Mean endotoxin concentration (2-2A) and endotoxin surface load (2-2B) in homes with central air conditioning or none (n=28) and evaporative coolers (n=20) according to sampling location in the home (Living room floor, Upholstered furniture, Bedroom floor, Mattress). The mean of all of the samples (Combined samples) is also shown for endotoxin concentration and surface load. The histograms present geometric means and the error bars present 95% confidence intervals. * P<0.05

<u>2.3.5 β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration (μ g/mg) and surface load (μ g/m²)</u>

 β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentrations were significantly higher in homes with evaporative coolers compared to homes with central air conditioning for all individual sample locations and all sample locations combined (Figure 3A, Supplemental Table 2-15). Results were qualitatively similar for β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan surface load (Figure 3B, Supplemental Table 2-16). Home age, number of residents and bedroom carpet age were significantly associated with increased β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration and surface load, whereas apartment versus two-story homes and living room furniture age were significantly associated with decreased β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration and surface load (Supplemental Tables 2-17-18). Stepwise variable selection for β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration selected number of residents, bedroom mattress age and living room furniture age. After adjusting for number of residents, bedroom mattress age and living room furniture age, homes with evaporative coolers still had significantly higher β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-Dglucan concentrations than homes with central air conditioning (P <0.0001). Stepwise variable selection for β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan surface load selected number of residents and living room furniture age. After adjusting for number of residents and living room furniture age, homes with evaporative coolers still had significantly higher β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan surface loads than homes with central air conditioning (P <0.0001).



Figure 2-3. β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration and surface load in homes with central air conditioning or none and evaporative cooling. Mean β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration (2A) and β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan surface load (2B) in homes with central air conditioning or none (n=28) and evaporative coolers (n=20) according to sampling location in the home (Living room floor, Upholstered furniture, Bedroom floor, Mattress). The mean of all of the samples (Combined samples) is also shown for β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration and surface load. The histograms present geometric means and the error bars present 95% confidence intervals. * P<0.05 **P<0.01 ***P<0.001

2.3.6 Spearman's rank correlation coefficients

Spearman's rank correlation coefficients generally indicated weak to moderate unadjusted associations between 72-hour mean RH and temperature, Der f 1, Der p 1, and combined Der f 1 or Der p 1 concentration, endotoxin concentration and surface load, and β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration and surface load, although several of these associations were statistically significant (Supplemental Table 2-19).

2.4 Discussion

The prevalence of asthma and allergy sensitization in children has increased dramatically in recent decades, and the significant economic and quality of life impacts stemming from this has led to increased interest in understanding possible causes and prevention methods ¹¹⁰. Human exposure to microbes and bioaerosols during different developmental windows and at different exposure levels can drive exacerbations, and paradoxically, can also play a protective role ¹¹¹ in allergic diseases. Thus, improved understanding of environmental exposures, and the resultant effects, is paramount. Because children and adults spend on average between 60 - 80% of their time indoors at home, the home is a key microenvironment for exposure to bioaerosols. While previous studies have examined associations between house dust and indoor bioaerosols, only a few have examined the impact that residential cooling systems have on these levels. Our findings help clarify the role evaporative coolers play in indoor bioaerosol levels. In this study, we found significantly higher levels of combined Der p 1 or Der f 1, endotoxin, and β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentrations and surface loads in the dust of homes with evaporative cooling compared to those with central air conditioning. This study was performed during the summer months in lowincome homes in a semi-arid climate (Utah County, Utah, USA) using four sample locations.

Prior studies from the Western U.S. and Australia report that children living in homes with evaporative coolers are more likely to be sensitized to HDM allergens ¹⁸, and homes with evaporative coolers are more likely to have clinically significant levels of Der p 1 and Der f 1 in settled dust ^{17,80}. The prevailing theory is that humidity from evaporative coolers provides enough moisture to indoor air to allow HDMs to survive in homes in dry climates. Findings from our study only partially support this theory. Both the prevalence and levels of Der p 1 and Der f 1 measured in our study homes are low compared to homes in more humid climates ¹¹²⁻¹¹⁴. In fact,

only two samples in our study were above the threshold concentration ($\geq 2.0 \text{ ug/g dust}$) for sensitization ¹¹⁵ A prior study of middle-income homes in Utah, and a study of mixed-income homes in rural western Montana and northern Idaho, both reported low levels of mite allergens in approximately 20 - 25% of homes, independent of air conditioning type ^{76,82} However, when homes are sampled according to socioeconomic status, as in this study, a different pattern emerges. For instance, a prior study of low-income homes with evaporative coolers in Utah ²⁰ reported similarly low levels of mite allergens, but at a much higher prevalence (68%) than found in middle-income homes in the same community ⁷⁶. Our findings in this study were similar, with 55% of evaporative cooler homes testing positive for Der p 1 or Der f 1 in at least one location. Additionally, RH alone does not appear to explain this result.

An alternate theory supported by our data is that humidity from evaporative coolers works in tandem with occupant density and other housing factors to create an indoor environment that supports low levels of HDM populations in some dry climates, such as the Rocky Mountain States in the U.S. Our results show that evaporative coolers, increased number of residents, and older carpets were significantly associated with increased HDM allergen levels, but the characteristic with the strongest association was higher occupant density. Higher occupant densities in crowded, low-income housing may significantly increase indoor moisture through exhalation, cooking, bathing, and transfer of perspiration from bodies to upholstered furniture and mattresses. Higher occupant densities may lead to more people sitting and/or sleeping on mattresses and furniture, leading to more body moisture wicking into the fabric, and a higher concentration of shed skin cells, which provide a food source for HDMs. Older carpets may also serve as a reservoir for dead skin cells, which help support mite populations. The mean occupant density for homes in this study and the prior low-income study in Utah were 4.79 and

3.83 residents/100 m², respectively ²⁰. In contrast, occupant densities for middle-income homes in Utah were 1.72 residents/100 m^{2 76}. Thus, it appears that low RH in homes in dry climates, even when evaporative coolers are used, discourages dust mite growth unless there are compounding housing factors. Future studies on the relationship between evaporative coolers and mite allergens should consider housing factors and socioeconomic variables that may influence HDM growth and reproduction, particularly occupant density.

In this study, endotoxin concentrations were significantly higher in homes with evaporative coolers compared to homes with central air conditioning. Evaporative coolers had a 2.79-fold increase in endotoxin concentration levels (EU/mg), and a 3.49-fold increase in endotoxin surface load (EU/m²) across the four sampling locations. Few studies have considered the influence that heating, ventilation, and air conditioning (HVAC) systems have on indoor endotoxin levels. Gereda et al. (2001), in a study of metropolitan homes in the Denver, CO area, found that central air conditioning was associated with lower endotoxin levels ⁹⁹ Johnston et al. (2017), in a study of middle-income homes in Utah, reported endotoxin levels three to six times higher in homes with evaporative coolers compared to homes with central air conditioners ²¹. Similarly, Lemons et al. (2017) found that endotoxin levels were approximately three times greater in homes with evaporative coolers compared to homes with central air conditioners in the Reno, NV area ⁷¹. Although endotoxin levels were relatively low in our study, the observed proportional differences in endotoxin levels between the two types of air conditioning systems are consistent with Lemons et al. (2017) and Johnston et al. (2017), suggesting that evaporative coolers do tend to significantly increase residential endotoxin levels.

One plausible explanation for the higher levels of endotoxin found in homes with evaporative coolers is that Gram-negative bacteria grow in evaporative cooler sump water during

summer months, and the evaporative cooler distributes these bacteria, or their cell wall components, throughout the home. Macher & Girman (1990) found that Gram-negative bacteria grew to concentrations up to 1.4×10^5 cfu/ml over the course of the summer, and that these species were also recovered from indoor, but not outdoor, air ⁵⁰. However, this study was limited to a single home during the course of one summer. In contrast, Lemons et al. (2017) found no difference in airborne bacterial species between evaporative vs. central air conditioner homes ⁷¹. Residential bioaerosols are often found on particles with aerodynamic diameters ranging from $0.1 - 10 \mu$ m, many of which are larger and settle out of the air quickly after resuspension ^{116,117}. Thus, many indoor bioaerosols may be underrepresented by stationary air samples. To better understand the influence evaporative coolers have on endotoxins and Gram-negative bacteria in the home, future research may consider comparing bacterial species from settled house dust in addition to air samples.

We used β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan as an omnibus measure of fungi in homes in this study and, to our knowledge, this is the first study to compare β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan levels among homes with evaporative and central air conditioning. β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan levels were significantly higher in evaporative cooling homes at all four sample locations. Evaporative coolers had a 2.64-fold increase in β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration levels (μ g/mg), and a 3.64-fold increase in β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan surface load (μ g/m²) across the four locations. Thus, of the three bioaerosols measured, β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan levels had the strongest and most consistent statistical increase in the evaporative cooling homes when compared to central air conditioning. In general, our findings are consistent with two prior studies that measured indoor fungi in homes with evaporative coolers. Sneller & Pinnas (1987) found significantly higher levels, and greater diversity, of fungal species in homes with evaporative coolers compared with central air

conditioners ¹⁰¹. The most conclusive evidence to date is reported by Lemons et al. (2017), who found a higher prevalence of hydrophilic fungi in homes with evaporative coolers, including species in the order Pleosporales which are highly allergenic ⁷¹. A likely explanation for our findings is that fungi grow in the sump water or cooling pads, and fungal spores are transported into the home during evaporative cooler operation. Lemons et al. found that species isolated from the sides of the water reservoir did not match with fungal species found in indoor air, and they suggest that the hydrophilic species found in indoor air originate from the cooling pads ⁷¹. Future studies may clarify this issue by comparing fungal species found on evaporative cooler pads with those found in settled dust or air samples inside the home.

The role of residential exposure to mold in protecting or exacerbating asthma and allergy is not fully understood ¹¹⁸. Certain types of fungi have been shown to be associated with protection from asthma and may also play a key role in influencing the composition of the microbiota and immune system ^{92,119}. Additional studies have identified no protective association between β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan exposure in household dust and health ¹²⁰, while others have found it is associated with increased asthma prevalence in school aged children ¹²¹. High levels of fungal exposure have been strongly implicated in the development and prevalence of asthma ¹²²⁻¹²⁴. Whether or not fungal exposure is protective or harmful may depend upon the fungal species and the type and level of exposure. Fungal growth due to water damage in the home has been shown to be associated with increased levels of asthma ¹²⁵ and low amounts of fungal diversity in house dust have been associated with asthma development ¹²⁶. Similar correlations between increases in asthma and a decrease in bacterial diversity have also been reported ¹²⁷. These findings are supportive of an extension of the hygiene hypothesis called the "biodiversity hypothesis" which takes into consideration the decrease in biodiversity of the microbes in our living environment as risk factors for inflammatory diseases, in addition to the microbes in our food, water, and on domestic animals ²⁷.

One critical issue that remains unresolved is how, when, and what type of microbial exposure is protective or harmful. Previous work has found protective effects of residential environmental exposure on the development of asthma and allergies. Children who have had high microbial exposures (increased numbers of siblings, grew up on a farm, frequent contact with farm animals) have been found to be at a reduced risk for asthma and allergies ⁴³. Exposure to coal or wood heating as children was also found to lower the risk for asthma, hay fever, and pollen sensitization ¹²⁸. In all of these cases, living in an environment as a child that is rich in microbial exposure, particularly lipopolysaccharide, was found to be protective ^{44,118}. Findings from this and other studies suggest that evaporative coolers play a significant role in changing the microbiological and bioaerosol profile of homes, although the immunological health benefits or risks associated with these changes are not fully understood.

It is possible that early-life exposure to microbes and bioaerosols from evaporative coolers could confer protection against allergies and asthma, consistent with the hygiene hypothesis ^{29,84}. Recent findings from a large pediatric cohort study in Colorado found no association between evaporative cooler use and dust mite or mold sensitization when comparing children living in homes with evaporative coolers vs. central air conditioners. Interestingly, they did report significantly lower prevalence of allergic rhinitis among children living in homes with evaporative coolers show that children living in homes with evaporative coolers are more likely to test positive for sensitization to mold and HDM allergens ¹⁸, and are more likely to experience lower respiratory tract illness in infancy ¹²⁹. While our study does not directly address health outcomes, it is a relevant issue that needs to be addressed when

considering whether or not to develop or keep policies that provide financial incentives to get or replace evaporative coolers.

Although selecting our study homes based on household income allowed us to control for socioeconomic factors, this study was limited by a relatively small sample size drawn from one community. Thus, our results may not be generalizable to homes in other locations. Due to logistical challenges and the fact that evaporative coolers are only used for a few months out of the year, we did not complete our sample collection until October, 2017. Homes in the final weeks of sample collection, which included several evaporative cooler homes, had likely stopped using their air conditioners for the year. This likely explained why we did not see a difference in RH levels between evaporative cooler and air conditioner homes.

In conclusion, we found significantly higher levels of combined Der p 1 or Der f 1, endotoxin, and β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucans in low-income homes with evaporative coolers when compared to homes with central air conditioning. Based on this and other studies, it appears that evaporative coolers have a significant and potentially important impact on the microbiological and bioaerosol profile of homes in dry climates. There are several questions that remain unanswered regarding the health benefits or risks associated with evaporative coolers, which should be addressed by future studies.

2.5 Acknowledgements

We would like to thank the Woman, Infants, and Children (WIC) office at the Utah County Health Department (UCHD) for their support in recruiting participants for this study. We are also indebted to the gracious individuals who participated in this study for allowing us into their homes to collect our samples. This research was funded by the Ira and Mary Lou Fulton Gift Fund at Brigham Young University. The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Supplemental tables

Supplemental Table 2-1. House relative number of movember of the number of the county, Otan, Summer 2017.								
House 72-hour Mean Relative Humidity	n (%)	AM^{\dagger}	95% CI [†]	Min	Max	p-value [†]		
72-hour mean relative humidity, %	48 (100)	44.18	41.49, 46.86	25.39	71.58			
Central air conditioning [‡]	28 (58)	43.91	40.36, 47.47	27.11	71.58			
Evaporative cooler	20 (42)	44.54	40.34, 48.74	25.39	65.35	0.82		

Supplemental Table 2-1. House relative humidity in low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017.

Abbreviations: AM, arithmetic mean; CI, confidence interval; Min, minimum; Max, maximum.

[†] Estimated via linear regression models of the original values.

[‡] Includes 24 homes that had central air conditioning and four homes that had no air conditioning.

Supplemental Table 2-2. Characteristics and house relative humidity of low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017.

]	House 72-hour Mean Relative Humidity
Characteristic	n (%)	Missing, n	Unadjusted β^{\dagger} (95% CI [†])
Home age, 10 years		1	0.11 (-0.83, 1.04)
Home size, 50 m^2		1	-1.94 (-5.20, 1.31)
Style of home, n (%)			
Apartment	12 (25)		2.11 (-5.43, 9.65)
Single story	8 (17)		-0.39 (-8.85, 8.07)
Two story	13 (27)		Reference
Other [‡]	15 (31)		4.29 (-2.85, 11.43)
Residents, n			0.04 (-1.46, 1.54)
Occupant density, residents/100 m ^{2§}		1	2.94 (-3.22, 9.09)
Bedroom carpet age, months [§]		5	-1.60 (-3.60, 0.41)
Bedroom mattress age, 60 months			-0.87 (-3.88, 2.14)
Living room carpet age, 120 months		6	-1.07 (-2.78, 0.64)
Living room furniture age, months [§]			1.05 (-1.91, 4.01)

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval.

[†] Estimated via linear regression models of the original values.

[‡] Includes basement apartment (seven dust samples), condo (three dust samples), duplex (nine dust samples), four plex (three dust samples), four plex split level (two dust samples), split entry (five dust samples), trailer (two samples), tri-level split (four samples), and not applicable (six dust samples).

[§] Transformed by taking the natural logarithm of the original values

House 72-hour Mean Temperature	n (%)	AM^\dagger	95% CI [†]	Min	Max	p-value [†]
72-hour mean temperature, °C	48 (100)	24.04	23.56, 24.52	21.12	28.00	
Central air conditioning [‡]	28 (58)	24.56	23.97, 25.14	21.84	28.00	
Evaporative cooler	20 (42)	23.31	22.62, 24.00	21.12	26.37	0.008

Supplemental Table 2-3. House temperature in low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017.

Abbreviations: AM, arithmetic mean; CI, confidence interval; Min, minimum; Max, maximum.

[†] Estimated via linear regression models of the original values.

[‡] Includes 24 homes that had central air conditioning and four homes that had no air conditioning

Supplemental Table 2-4. Characteristics and house temperature of low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017.

		House 72-	hour Mean Temperature
Characteristic	n (%)	Missing, n	Unadjusted β^{\dagger} (95% CI ^{\dagger})
Home age, 10 years		1	-0.01 (-0.18, 0.16)
Home size, 50 m^2		1	0.06 (-0.54, 0.67)
Style of home, n (%)			
Apartment	12 (25)		0.20 (-1.16, 1.55)
Single story	8 (17)		-0.50 (-2.02, 1.02)
Two story	13 (27)		Reference
Other [‡]	15 (31)		0.18 (-1.11, 1.46)
Residents, n			<0.01 (-0.26, 0.27)
Occupant density, residents/100 m ^{2§}		1	0.23 (-0.91, 1.37)
Bedroom carpet age, months [§]		5	0.13 (-0.25, 0.51)
Bedroom mattress age, 60 months			-0.23 (-0.76, 0.31)
Living room carpet age, 120 months		6	0.16 (-0.15, 0.47)
Living room furniture age, months [§]			-0.16 (-0.69, 0.37)

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval.

[†] Estimated via linear regression models of the original values.

[‡] Includes basement apartment (seven dust samples), condo (three dust samples), duplex (nine dust samples), four plex (three dust samples), four plex split level (two dust samples), split entry (five dust samples), trailer (two samples), tri-level split (four samples), and not applicable (six dust samples).

[§] Transformed by taking the natural logarithm of the original value

		POSITIVE					
House Dust Mite Allergen Concentration	Negative ^{†,‡} , n (%)	n (%)	GM	GSD	Min	Max	Unadjusted Exact OR (Exact 95% CI)
Der f 1, μ g/g of dust	129 (85)	22 (15)	0.16	3.61	0.04	2.50	
Central air conditioning [§]	77 (90)	9 (10)	0.11	2.09	0.04	0.43	Reference
Evaporative cooler	52 (80)	13 (20)	0.20	4.63	0.04	2.50	2.14 (0.85, 5.37) [¶]
Bedroom carpet							
Central air conditioning [§]	22 (85)	4 (15)	0.11	2.64	0.04	0.43	Reference
Evaporative cooler	15 (75)	5 (25)	0.43	4.29	0.06	2.50	1.81 (0.33, 10.74)
Bedroom mattress							
Central air conditioning [§]	15 (94)	1 (6)	0.12	N/A	0.12	0.12	Reference
Evaporative cooler	13 (81)	3 (19)	0.09	2.90	0.04	0.30	3.34 (0.23, 193.60)
Living room carpet							
Central air conditioning [§]	21 (88)	3 (13)	0.08	1.56	0.05	0.12	Reference
Evaporative cooler	15 (79)	4 (21)	0.22	6.15	0.05	2.08	1.84 (0.27, 14.46)
Living room furniture							
Central air conditioning [§]	19 (95)	1 (5)	0.26	N/A	0.26	0.26	Reference
Evaporative cooler	9 (90)	1 (10)	0.04	N/A	0.04	0.04	2.06 (0.02, 174.28)

Supplemental Table 2-5. House dust mite allergen (Der f 1) concentration in low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017.

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval; Der f 1, *Dermatophagoides farinae*; GM, geometric mean; GSD, geometric standard deviation; Min, minimum; Max, maximum; N/A, not applicable; OR, odds ratio.

[†] 41 dust samples did not have enough dust in which to measure dust mite allergen concentration.

[‡] The detection limit was 0.04 μ g/g of dust.

[§] Includes 24 homes (76 dust samples) that had central air conditioning and four homes (10 dust samples) that had no air conditioning.

[¶] Large sample/asymptotic approximate OR (large sample/asymptotic approximate 95% CI) (i.e., not exact).

		Positive					
House Dust Mite Allergen Concentration	Negative ^{†,‡} , n (%)	n (%)	GM	GSD	Min	Max	Unadjusted Exact OR (Exact 95% CI)
Der p 1, $\mu g/g$ of dust	135 (89)	16 (11)	0.13	2.60	0.04	0.65	
Central air conditioning [§]	80 (93)	6(7)	0.08	2.03	0.04	0.27	Reference
Evaporative cooler	55 (85)	10 (15)	0.17	2.75	0.04	0.65	2.42 (0.83, 7.06) [¶]
Bedroom carpet							
Central air conditioning [§]	25 (96)	1 (4)	0.04	N/A	0.04	0.04	Reference
Evaporative cooler	18 (90)	2 (10)	0.15	1.67	0.11	0.22	2.72 (0.13, 170.31)
Bedroom mattress							
Central air conditioning [§]	14 (88)	2 (13)	0.12	3.24	0.05	0.27	Reference
Evaporative cooler	13 (81)	3 (19)	0.16	2.32	0.06	0.28	1.59 (0.16, 21.95)
Living room carpet							
Central air conditioning [§]	24 (100)	0 (0)	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	Reference
Evaporative cooler	15 (79)	4 (21)	0.13	3.82	0.04	0.61	$7.74~(1.24,\infty)^{\dagger\dagger}$
Living room furniture							
Central air conditioning [§]	17 (85)	3 (15)	0.08	1.62	0.05	0.13	Reference
Evaporative cooler	9 (90)	1 (10)	0.65	N/A	0.65	0.65	0.64 (0.01, 9.38)

Supplemental Table 2-6. House dust mite allergen (Der p 1) concentration in low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017.

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval; Der p 1, *Dermatophagoides pteronyssinus*; GM, geometric mean; GSD, geometric standard deviation; Min, minimum; Max, maximum; N/A, not applicable; OR, odds ratio.

[†] 41 dust samples did not have enough dust in which to measure dust mite allergen concentration.

[‡] The detection limit was 0.04 μ g/g of dust.

[§] Includes 24 homes (76 dust samples) that had central air conditioning and four homes (10 dust samples) that had no air conditioning.

[¶] Large sample/asymptotic approximate OR (large sample/asymptotic approximate 95% CI) (i.e., not exact).

^{††} Median unbiased estimate.

		Positive ^{†,‡}					
House Dust Mite Allergen Concentration	Negative ^{†,‡} , n (%)	n (%)	GM	GSD	Min	Max	Unadjusted Exact OR (Exact 95% CI)
Combined Der f 1 or Der p 1, $\mu g/g$ of dust	117 (77)	34 (23)	0.15	3.15	0.04	2.50	
Central air conditioning [§]	72 (84)	14 (16)	0.09	2.03	0.04	0.43	Reference
Evaporative cooler	45 (69)	20 (31)	0.21	3.64	0.04	2.50	2.29 (1.05, 4.98) [¶]
Bedroom carpet							
Central air conditioning [§]	21 (81)	5 (19)	0.09	2.56	0.04	0.43	Reference
Evaporative cooler	14 (70)	6 (30)	0.35	3.78	0.06	2.50	1.80 (0.46, 7.06) [¶]
Bedroom mattress							
Central air conditioning [§]	14 (88)	2 (13)	0.10	2.58	0.05	0.19	Reference
Evaporative cooler	11 (69)	5 (31)	0.14	2.45	0.05	0.30	3.07 (0.40, 38.12)
Living room carpet							
Central air conditioning [§]	21 (88)	3 (13)	0.08	1.56	0.05	0.12	Reference
Evaporative cooler	12 (63)	7 (37)	0.19	4.40	0.04	2.08	3.95 (0.73, 28.14)
Living room furniture							
Central air conditioning [§]	16 (80)	4 (20)	0.11	2.04	0.05	0.26	Reference
Evaporative cooler	8 (80)	2 (20)	0.16	7.21	0.04	0.65	1.00 (0.08, 8.88)

Supplemental Table 2-7. House dust mite allergen (combined Der f 1 or Der p 1) concentration in low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017.

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval; Der f 1, *Dermatophagoides farinae*; Der p 1, *Dermatophagoides pteronyssinus*; GM, geometric mean; GSD, geometric standard deviation; Min, minimum; Max, maximum; N/A, not applicable; OR, odds ratio. [†] 41 dust samples did not have enough dust in which to measure dust mite allergen concentration.

^{\ddagger} The detection limit was 0.04 µg/g of dust.

[§] Includes 24 homes (76 dust samples) that had central air conditioning and four homes (10 dust samples) that had no air conditioning. [¶] Large sample/asymptotic approximate OR (large sample/asymptotic approximate 95% CI) (i.e., not exact).

	House Dust Mite Allergen (Der f 1) Concentration [†]							
Characteristic	Negative [‡] , n (%)	Positive [‡] , n (%)	Missing, n	Unadjusted OR (95% CI)				
Home age, 10 years			4	0.98 (0.84, 1.15)				
Home size, 50 m^2			4	0.30 (0.12, 0.74)				
Style of home, n (%)								
Apartment	31 (24)	9 (41)		$3.81 (0.86, 23.71)^{\$}$				
Single story	22 (17)	4 (18)		$2.39(0.37, 17.83)^{\$}$				
Two story	40 (31)	3 (14)		Reference				
Other¶	36 (28)	6 (27)		2.20 (0.43, 14.60) [§]				
Residents, n				0.90 (0.69, 1.17)				
Occupant density, residents/100 m ^{2††}			4	4.47 (1.28, 15.59)				
Bedroom carpet age, months ^{††}			16	1.36 (0.86, 2.16)				
Bedroom mattress age, 60 months				1.17 (0.75, 1.82)				
Living room carpet age, 120 months			18	1.11 (0.84, 1.47)				
Living room furniture age, months ^{††}				0.79 (0.49, 1.28)				
Sample location, n (%)								
Bedroom carpet	37 (29)	9 (41)		Reference				
Bedroom mattress	28 (22)	4 (18)		$0.59~(0.12, 2.39)^{\$}$				
Living room carpet	36 (28)	7 (32)		0.80 (0.23, 2.72) [§]				
Living room furniture	28 (22)	2 (9)		$0.30 (0.03, 1.60)^{\$}$				

Supplemental Table 2-8. Characteristics and house dust mite allergen (Der f 1) concentration of low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017.

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval; Der f 1, Dermatophagoides farinae; OR, odds ratio.

[†] 41 dust samples did not have enough dust in which to measure dust mite allergen concentration.

[‡] The detection limit was 0.04 μ g/g of dust.

[§] Exact OR (exact 95% CI) (i.e., not large sample/asymptotic approximate).

[¶] Includes basement apartment (seven dust samples), condo (three dust samples), duplex (nine dust samples), four plex (three dust samples), four plex split level (two dust samples), split entry (five dust samples), trailer (three samples), tri-level split (four samples), and not applicable (six dust samples).

^{††} Transformed by taking the natural logarithm of the original values.

	House Dust Mite Allergen (Der p 1) Concentration [†]								
Characteristic	Negative [‡] , n (%)	Positive [‡] , n (%)	Missing, n	Unadjusted OR (95% CI)					
Home age, 10 years			4	1.14 (0.97, 1.33)					
Home size, 50 m^2			4	1.49 (0.88, 2.52)					
Style of home, n (%)									
Apartment	38 (28)	2 (13)		0.33 (0.03, 1.99) [§]					
Single story	19 (14)	7 (44)		2.24 (0.56, 9.36) [§]					
Two story	37 (27)	6 (38)		Reference					
Other [¶]	41 (30)	1 (6)		0.15 (<0.01, 1.35) [§]					
Residents, n				2.03 (1.45, 2.86)					
Occupant density, residents/100 m ^{2††}			4	6.45 (1.50, 27.79)					
Bedroom carpet age, months ^{††}			16	1.39 (0.88, 2.19)					
Bedroom mattress age, 60 months				0.49 (0.21. 1.14)					
Living room carpet age, 120 months			18	0.80 (0.49, 1.31)					
Living room furniture age, months ^{††}				1.21 (0.67, 2.20)					
Sample location, n (%)									
Bedroom carpet	43 (32)	3 (19)		Reference					
Bedroom mattress	27 (20)	5 (31)		2.62 (0.47, 18.25) [§]					
Living room carpet	39 (29)	4 (25)		$1.46~(0.23, 10.63)^{\$}$					
Living room furniture	26 (19)	4 (25)		$2.18(0.34, 16.09)^{\$}$					

Supplemental Table 2-9. Characteristics and house dust mite allergen (Der p 1) concentration of low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017.

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval; Der p 1, Dermatophagoides pteronyssinus; OR, odds ratio.

[†] 41 dust samples did not have enough dust in which to measure dust mite allergen concentration.

[‡] The detection limit was 0.04 μ g/g of dust.

[§] Exact OR (exact 95% CI) (i.e., not large sample/asymptotic approximate).

[¶] Includes basement apartment (seven dust samples), condo (three dust samples), duplex (nine dust samples), four plex (three dust samples), four plex split level (two dust samples), split entry (five dust samples), trailer (three samples), tri-level split (four samples), and not applicable (six dust samples).

^{††} Transformed by taking the natural logarithm of the original values.

	House Dust Mite Allergen (Combined Der f 1 or Der p 1) Concentration [†]							
Characteristic	Negative [‡] , n (%)	Positive [‡] , n (%)	Missing, n	Unadjusted OR (95% CI)				
Home age, 10 years			4	1.07 (0.95, 1.21)				
Home size, 50 m^2			4	0.75 (0.45, 1.25)				
Style of home, n (%)								
Apartment	30 (26)	10 (29)		1.46 (0.51, 4.17)				
Single story	17 (15)	9 (26)		2.29 (0.65, 8.20)				
Two story	35 (30)	8 (24)		Reference				
Other [§]	35 (30)	7 (21)		0.88 (0.24, 3.11)				
Residents, n				1.33 (1.08, 1.64)				
Occupant density, residents/100 m ^{2¶}			4	7.10 (2.27, 22.42)				
Bedroom carpet age, months [¶]			16	1.56 (1.05, 2.31)				
Bedroom mattress age, 60 months				0.97 (0.65, 1.46)				
Living room carpet age, 120 months			18	1.02 (0.79, 1.32)				
Living room furniture age, months [¶]				1.08 (0.70, 1.65)				
Sample location, n (%)								
Bedroom carpet	35 (30)	11 (32)		Reference				
Bedroom mattress	25 (21)	7 (21)		0.89 (0.30, 2.62)				
Living room carpet	33 (28)	10 (29)		0.96 (0.36, 2.57)				
Living room furniture	24 (21)	6 (18)		0.80 (0.26, 2.44)				

Supplemental Table 2-10. Characteristics and house dust mite allergen (combined Der f 1 or Der p 1) concentration of low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017.

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval; Der f 1, Dermatophagoides farinae; Der p 1, Dermatophagoides pteronyssinus; OR, odds ratio.

[†] 41 dust samples did not have enough dust in which to measure dust mite allergen concentration.

[‡] The detection limit was 0.04 μ g/g of dust.

[§] Includes basement apartment (seven dust samples), condo (three dust samples), duplex (nine dust samples), four plex (three dust samples), four plex split level (two dust samples), split entry (five dust samples), trailer (three samples), tri-level split (four samples), and not applicable (six dust samples).

[¶] Transformed by taking the natural logarithm of the original values.

		Positive ^{†,‡}					
House Dust Endotoxin Concentration	Negative ^{†,‡} , n (%)	n (%)	GM§	95% CI§	Min¶	Max¶	p-value [§]
Endotoxin, units/mg of dust	9 (6)	138 (94)	2.01	1.26, 3.22	0.71	53.25	
Central air conditioning ^{††}	5 (6)	78 (94)	1.29	0.70, 2.38	0.71	37.56	
Evaporative cooler	4 (6)	60 (94)	3.60	1.79, 7.24	2.07	53.25	0.03
Bedroom carpet							
Central air conditioning ^{††}	1 (4)	25 (96)	1.62	0.64, 4.10	0.80	37.56	
Evaporative cooler	1 (5)	18 (95)	3.74	1.26, 11.09	3.45	50.01	0.25
Bedroom mattress							
Central air conditioning ^{††}	3 (19)	13 (81)	0.20	0.02, 1.88	0.71	14.08	
Evaporative cooler	2 (13)	14 (88)	1.34	0.15, 12.19	2.21	17.78	0.24
Living room carpet							
Central air conditioning ^{††}	1 (4)	23 (96)	1.74	0.61, 4.95	0.77	36.43	
Evaporative cooler	1 (5)	18 (95)	4.79	1.48, 15.51	2.07	53.25	0.21
Living room furniture							
Central air conditioning ^{††}	0 (0)	17 (100)	2.85	1.97, 4.10	1.01	11.18	
Evaporative cooler	0 (0)	10 (100)	8.05	5.00, 12.98	2.42	15.60	0.0007

Supplemental Table 2-11. House dust endotoxin concentration in low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017.

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval; GM, geometric mean; Min, minimum; Max, maximum.

[†] 45 dust samples did not have enough dust in which to measure endotoxin concentration.

[‡] The detection limit was 0.0001 endotoxin units/mg of dust.

[§] Estimated via Tobit regression models of the natural logarithm transformed values.
 [¶] Calculated from positive samples only.

^{††} Includes 24 homes (73 dust samples) that had central air conditioning and four homes (10 dust samples) that had no air conditioning.

				Positive ^{†,‡}			_
House Dust Endotoxin Surface Load	Negative ^{†,‡} , n (%)	n (%)	GM§	95% CI§	Min¶	Max¶	p-value§
Endotoxin, units/m ²	9 (6)	138 (94)	2,205.22	1,354.23, 3,590.99	387.60	117,468.79	
Central air conditioning ^{††}	5 (6)	78 (94)	1,281.99	680.53, 2,415.03	387.60	56,524.41	
Evaporative cooler	4 (6)	60 (94)	4,476.54	2,176.81, 9,205.87	1,064.54	117,468.79	0.01
Bedroom carpet							
Central air conditioning ^{††}	1 (4)	25 (96)	1,678.76	633.79, 4,446.59	820.55	56,367.92	
Evaporative cooler	1 (5)	18 (95)	6,018.47	1,925.54, 18,811.37	2,770.03	117,468.79	0.10
Bedroom mattress							
Central air conditioning ^{††}	3 (19)	13 (81)	179.40	19.60, 1,642.47	409.12	7,317.81	
Evaporative cooler	2 (13)	14 (88)	1,371.25	152.34, 12,342.62	1,865.75	31,293.03	0.20
Living room carpet							
Central air conditioning ^{††}	1 (4)	23 (96)	1,843.02	617.40, 5,501.65	387.60	56,524.41	
Evaporative cooler	1 (5)	18 (95)	6,610.06	1,933.57, 22,597.06	1,671.51	98,739.80	0.13
Living room furniture							
Central air conditioning ^{††}	0 (0)	17 (100)	2,740.14	1,726.48, 4,348.92	758.73	12,103.91	
Evaporative cooler	0 (0)	10 (100)	6,975.90	3,819.77, 12,739.82	1,064.54	43,221.02	0.02

Supplemental Table 2-12. House dust endotoxin surface load in low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017.

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval; GM, geometric mean; Min, minimum; Max, maximum.

[†] 45 dust samples did not have enough dust in which to measure endotoxin surface load.
[‡] The detection limit was 0.0001 endotoxin units/mg of dust.
§ Estimated via Tobit regression models of the natural logarithm transformed values.

[¶] Calculated from positive samples only.

^{††} Includes 24 homes (73 dust samples) that had central air conditioning and four homes (10 dust samples) that had no air conditioning.

	House Dust Endotoxin Concentration [†]						
Characteristic	Negative [‡] , n (%)	Positive [‡] , n (%)	Missing, n	Unadjusted $\exp(\beta)^{\$}$ (95% CI [§])			
Home age, 10 years			4	1.05 (0.89, 1.23)			
Home size, 50 m^2			4	0.65 (0.37, 1.15)			
Style of home, n (%)							
Apartment	0 (0)	38 (28)		2.86 (0.81, 10.03)			
Single story	1 (11)	25 (18)		2.85 (0.70, 11.56)			
Two story	4 (44)	38 (28)		Reference			
Other [¶]	4 (44)	37 (27)		1.13 (0.33, 3.88)			
Residents, n				1.07 (0.83, 1.38)			
Occupant density, residents/100 m ^{2††}			4	2.46 (0.81, 7.51)			
Bedroom carpet age, months ^{††}			14	1.21 (0.86, 1.69)			
Bedroom mattress age, 60 months				1.08 (0.66, 1.78)			
Living room carpet age, 120 months			16	1.09 (0.80, 1.48)			
Living room furniture age, months ^{††}				0.88 (0.53, 1.46)			
Sample location, n (%)							
Bedroom carpet	2 (22)	43 (31)		Reference			
Bedroom mattress	5 (56)	27 (20)		0.29 (0.07, 0.96)			
Living room carpet	2 (22)	41 (30)		1.18 (0.36, 3.86)			
Living room furniture	0 (0)	27 (20)		1.83 (0.47, 7.03)			

Supplemental Table 2-13. Characteristics and house dust endotoxin concentration of low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017.

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval.

[†] 45 dust samples did not have enough dust in which to measure endotoxin concentration.

[‡] The detection limit was 0.0001 endotoxin units/mg of dust.

[§] Estimated via Tobit regression models of the natural logarithm transformed values. Exponentiated regression coefficient and 95% CI is the geometric mean house dust endotoxin concentration ratio for a specified change in the independent variable or $\exp(\beta) - 1 =$ percent change in geometric mean house dust endotoxin concentration for a specified change in the independent variable.

[¶] Includes basement apartment (seven dust samples), condo (two dust samples), duplex (nine dust samples), four plex (three dust samples), four plex split level (two dust samples), split entry (five dust samples), trailer (three samples), tri-level split (four samples), and not applicable (six dust samples).

^{††} Transformed by taking the natural logarithm of the original values.

	House Dust Endotoxin Surface Load [†]						
Characteristic	Negative [‡] , n (%)	Positive [‡] , n (%)	Missing, n	Unadjusted $\exp(\beta)^{\S}$ (95% CI [§])			
Home age, 10 years			4	1.10 (0.93, 1.30)			
Home size, 50 m^2			4	0.67 (0.37, 1.21)			
Style of home, n (%)							
Apartment	0 (0)	38 (28)		2.32 (0.63, 8.55)			
Single story	1 (11)	25 (18)		3.18 (0.74, 13.67)			
Two story	4 (44)	38 (28)		Reference			
Other [¶]	4 (44)	37 (27)		1.10 (0.31, 3.97)			
Residents, n				1.13 (0.87, 1.46)			
Occupant density, residents/100 m ^{2††}			4	2.83 (0.89, 8.99)			
Bedroom carpet age, months ^{††}			14	1.24 (0.88, 1.76)			
Bedroom mattress age, 60 months				1.05 (0.63, 1.76)			
Living room carpet age, 120 months			16	1.07 (0.78, 1.48)			
Living room furniture age, months ^{††}				0.81 (0.48, 1.38)			
Sample location, n (%)							
Bedroom carpet	2 (22)	43 (31)		Reference			
Bedroom mattress	5 (56)	27 (20)		0.20 (0.05, 0.76)			
Living room carpet	2 (22)	41 (30)		1.13 (0.33, 3.84)			
Living room furniture	0 (0)	27 (20)		1.36 (0.34, 5.47)			

Supplemental Table 2-14. Characteristics and house dust endotoxin surface load of low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017.

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval.

[†] 45 dust samples did not have enough dust in which to measure endotoxin surface load.

[‡] The detection limit was 0.0001 endotoxin units/mg of dust.

[§] Estimated via Tobit regression models of the natural logarithm transformed values. Exponentiated regression coefficient and 95% CI is the geometric mean house dust endotoxin surface load ratio for a specified change in the independent variable or $\exp(\beta) - 1 =$ percent change in geometric mean house dust endotoxin surface load for a specified change in the independent variable.

[¶] Includes basement apartment (seven dust samples), condo (two dust samples), duplex (nine dust samples), four plex (three dust samples), four plex split level (two dust samples), split entry (five dust samples), trailer (three samples), tri-level split (four samples), and not applicable (six dust samples).

^{††} Transformed by taking the natural logarithm of the original values.

House Dust β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan Concentration	n (%) ^{†,‡}	GM§	95% CI§	Min	Max	p-value [§]
β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan, μ g/mg of dust	147 (100)	0.26	0.21, 0.32	0.0031	2.20	
Central air conditioning [¶]	85 (58)	0.17	0.13, 0.22	0.0031	2.01	
Evaporative cooler	62 (42)	0.45	0.33, 0.60	0.09	2.20	< 0.0001
Bedroom carpet						
Central air conditioning [¶]	26 (18)	0.17	0.10, 0.28	0.0031	1.57	
Evaporative cooler	18 (12)	0.44	0.24, 0.79	0.09	1.21	0.02
Bedroom mattress						
Central air conditioning [¶]	16 (11)	0.22	0.14, 0.34	0.071	1.03	
Evaporative cooler	16 (11)	0.42	0.27, 0.66	0.15	2.20	0.04
Living room carpet						
Central air conditioning [¶]	23 (16)	0.17	0.093, 0.30	0.0066	1.76	
Evaporative cooler	18 (12)	0.50	0.26, 0.99	0.11	1.60	0.02
Living room furniture						
Central air conditioning [¶]	20 (14)	0.15	0.087, 0.27	0.0034	2.01	
Evaporative cooler	10(7)	0.41	0.18, 0.92	0.099	0.85	0.05

Supplemental Table 2-15. House dust β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration in low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017.

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval; GM, geometric mean; Min, minimum; Max, maximum.

[†] 45 dust samples did not have enough dust in which to measure β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration.

[‡] The detection limit was $0.0000625 \,\mu\text{g/mg}$ of dust.

[§] Estimated via linear regression models of the natural logarithm transformed values.

[¶] Includes 24 homes (75 dust samples) that had central air conditioning and four homes (10 dust samples) that had no air conditioning.

House Dust β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan Surface Load	n (%) ^{†,‡}	GM§	95% CI§	Min	Max	p-value [§]
β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan, μ g/m ²	147 (100)	284.13	221.09, 365.16	2.10	3531.92	
Central air conditioning [¶]	85 (58)	164.69	121.88, 222.53	2.10	3531.92	
Evaporative cooler	62 (42)	600.14	421.87, 853.74	63.93	2844.91	< 0.0001
Bedroom carpet						
Central air conditioning [¶]	26 (18)	151.40	84.82, 270.24	2.10	2357.25	
Evaporative cooler	18 (12)	655.29	326.60, 1314.77	73.16	2844.91	0.002
Bedroom mattress						
Central air conditioning [¶]	16(11)	230.99	144.60, 369.01	51.77	1319.85	
Evaporative cooler	16 (11)	502.16	314.34, 802.20	115.36	2242.55	0.02
Living room carpet						
Central air conditioning [¶]	23 (16)	164.26	79.58, 339.03	2.51	3531.92	
Evaporative cooler	18 (12)	708.98	312.52, 1608.40	63.93	2527.37	0.01
Living room furniture						
Central air conditioning [¶]	20 (14)	140.59	75.52, 261.70	3.60	2022.89	
Evaporative cooler	10(7)	504.78	209.63, 1215.50	79.39	2111.29	0.02

Supplemental Table 2-16. House dust β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan surface load in low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017.

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval; GM, geometric mean; Min, minimum; Max, maximum.

[†] 45 dust samples did not have enough dust in which to measure β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan surface load.

[‡] The detection limit was 0.0000625 µg/mg of dust.

[§] Estimated via linear regression models of the natural logarithm transformed values.

[¶] Includes 24 homes (75 dust samples) that had central air conditioning and four homes (10 dust samples) that had no air conditioning.

	House Dust β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan Concentration [†]					
Characteristic	n (%) [‡]	Missing, n	Unadjusted $\exp(\beta)^{\$}$ (95% CI [§])			
Home age, 10 years		4	1.08 (1.01, 1.16)			
Home size, 50 m^2		4	1.27 (0.99, 1.63)			
Style of home, n (%)						
Apartment	39 (27)		0.48 (0.28, 0.83)			
Single story	24 (16)		1.78 (0.96, 3.30)			
Two story	43 (29)		Reference			
Other [¶]	41 (28)		0.91 (0.54, 1.54)			
Residents, n			1.24 (1.12, 1.38)			
Occupant density, residents/100 m ^{2††}		4	1.41 (0.86, 2.32)			
Bedroom carpet age, months ^{††}		16	1.17 (1.01, 1.35)			
Bedroom mattress age, 60 months			1.15 (0.92, 1.43)			
Living room carpet age, 120 months		18	0.98 (0.86, 1.11)			
Living room furniture age, months ^{††}			0.76 (0.61, 0.96)			
Sample location, n (%)						
Bedroom carpet	44 (30)		Reference			
Bedroom mattress	32 (22)		1.21 (0.67, 2.19)			
Living room carpet	41 (28)		1.09 (0.63, 1.89)			
Living room furniture	30 (20)		0.85 (0.47, 1.56)			

Supplemental Table 2-17. Characteristics and house dust β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration of low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017.

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval.

[†] 45 dust samples did not have enough dust in which to measure β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration.

[‡] The detection limit was $0.0000625 \,\mu$ g/mg of dust.

[§] Estimated via linear regression models of the natural logarithm transformed values. Exponentiated regression coefficient and 95% CI is the geometric mean house dust β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration ratio for a specified change in the independent variable or exp(β) – 1 = percent change in geometric mean house dust β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan concentration for a specified change in the independent variable. Includes basement apartment (seven dust samples), condo (three dust samples), duplex (nine dust samples), four plex (three dust samples), four plex split level (two dust samples), split entry (five dust samples), trailer (two samples), tri-level split (four samples), and not applicable (six dust samples).

^{††} Transformed by taking the natural logarithm of the original values.

	House Dust β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan Surface Load [†]					
Characteristic	n (%) [‡]	Missing, n	Unadjusted $\exp(\beta)^{\$}$ (95% CI [§])			
Home age, 10 years		4	1.12 (1.03, 1.22)			
Home size, 50 m^2		4	1.24 (0.92, 1.67)			
Style of home, n (%)						
Apartment	39 (27)		0.41 (0.21, 0.77)			
Single story	24 (16)		1.89 (0.90, 3.96)			
Two story	43 (29)		Reference			
Other [¶]	41 (28)		0.86 (0.46, 1.62)			
Residents, n			1.28 (1.12, 1.45)			
Occupant density, residents/100 m ^{2††}		4	1.58 (0.87, 2.86)			
Bedroom carpet age, months ^{††}		16	1.18 (1.00, 1.41)			
Bedroom mattress age, 60 months			1.22 (0.94, 1.58)			
Living room carpet age, 120 months		18	0.94 (0.81, 1.10)			
Living room furniture age, months ^{††}			0.74 (0.56, 0.97)			
Sample location, n (%)						
Bedroom carpet	44 (30)		Reference			
Bedroom mattress	32 (22)		1.24 (0.61, 2.51)			
Living room carpet	41 (28)		1.13 (0.58, 2.20)			
Living room furniture	30 (20)		0.78 (0.38, 1.61)			

Supplemental Table 2-18. Characteristics and house dust β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan surface load of low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017.

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval.

[†] 45 dust samples did not have enough dust in which to measure β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan surface load.

[‡] The detection limit was $0.0000625 \,\mu$ g/mg of dust.

[§] Estimated via linear regression models of the natural logarithm transformed values. Exponentiated regression coefficient and 95% CI is the geometric mean house dust β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan surface load ratio for a specified change in the independent variable or exp(β) – 1 = percent change in geometric mean house dust β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan surface load for a specified change in the independent variable. [¶] Includes basement apartment (seven dust samples), condo (three dust samples), duplex (nine dust samples), four plex (three dust samples), four plex split level (two dust samples), split entry (five dust samples), trailer (two samples), tri-level split (four samples), and not applicable (six dust samples).

^{††} Transformed by taking the natural logarithm of the original values.

Supplemental Table 2-19. Spearman's rank correlation coefficients (p-values) for associations between house relative humidity, temperature, and dust mite allergen, endotoxin, and β -(1→3)-D-glucan concentration and surface loadof low-income homes in Utah County, Utah, Summer 2017.

	Weather or House Dust Analyte								
Weather or House	72-hour mean	72-hour mean	Der f 1	Der p 1	Der f 1 or p 1	Endotoxin	Endotoxin	β-(1→3)-D-glucan	β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan
Dust Analyte	relative humidity	temperature	concentration [†]	concentration [†]	concentration [†]	concentration [‡]	surface load [‡]	concentration§	surface load [§]
72-hour mean	1.00								
relative humidity	1.00								
72-hour mean	-0.04 (0.66)	1.00							
temperature	0.04 (0.00)	1.00							
Der f 1	$0.19(0.02)^{\text{I}}$	0.05 (0.53)	1.00						
concentration	0.19 (0.02)	0.05 (0.55)	1.00						
Der p 1	$0.09(0.27)^{\text{II}}$	-0.20 (0.02)¶	0.10 (0.21) [¶]	1.00					
concentration	0.07 (0.27)	0120 (0102)	0110 (0121)	1100					
Der f 1 or p 1	0.20 (0.02) [¶]	-0.07 (0.39)¶	0.77 (<0.0001)¶	0.64 (<0.0001) [¶]	1.00				
concentration		()		()					
Endotoxin	0.02 (0.86) ^{††}	-0.18 (0.04)**	0.09 (0.28) ^{¶,††}	0.17 (0.04) ^{¶,††}	0.18 (0.03) ^{¶,††}	1.00			
concentration		× /			~ /				
Endotoxin surface	-0.03 (0.71) ^{††}	-0.20 (0.02) ^{††}	0.05 (0.58) ^{¶,††}	0.17 (0.04) ^{¶,††}	0.16 (0.05) ^{¶,††}	0.90 (<0.0001) ^{††}	1.00		
	~ /	× /			~ /	× /			
β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan	-0.39 (<0.0001)	-0.32 (<0.0001)	-0.15 (0.07)¶	0.22 (0.01) [¶]	0.02 (0.80) [¶]	0.27 (0.002) ^{††}	0.23 (0.006) ^{††}	1.00	
concentration $P_{1}(1, x^{2}) = 1$. ,		. ,	. ,	. ,			
$p-(1 \rightarrow 5)-D$ -glucan	-0.33 (<0.0001)	-0.35 (<0.0001)	-0.11 (0.17)¶	0.22 (0.01) [¶]	0.05 (0.59) [¶]	0.30 (0.0004) ^{††}	0.30 (0.0003) ^{††}	0.93 (<0.0001) ^{††}	1.00
surface load	· · · · ·	· · · · ·	· · · ·	· · ·	· · ·	· · · ·	· /	· · · ·	

Abbreviations: Der f 1, Dermatophagoides farinae; Der p 1, Dermatophagoides pteronyssinus.

[†] 41 dust samples did not have enough dust in which to measure dust mite allergen concentration.

[‡] 45 dust samples did not have enough dust in which to measure endotoxin concentration or surface load.

[§] 45 dust samples did not have enough dust in which to measure $\beta - (1 \rightarrow 3)$ -D-glucan concentration or surface load.

[¶] Association with house dust mite allergen concentration above the detection limit compared to below the detection limit.

^{††} Calculated from positive endotoxin concentration or surface load samples only

CHAPTER 3: Concluding Remarks and Future Directions

The work presented in this thesis summarizes research performed to understand exposure to dust mites, endotoxin and β -(1 \rightarrow 3)-D-glucan in the home. Concluding remarks and future directions for health implications and fungal characterization and dust mite and endotoxin exposure will be addressed in individual sections.

3.1 Allergen exposure and asthma health implications

Dust mite exposure has been shown to be a potent inducer of asthma attacks and development of asthma itself. β-glucans appear to have significant potential to exacerbate symptoms of asthma, but more research on exposure must be done before we fully understand its potential and role in causing asthma attacks. Endotoxin can either be protective against development of asthma or act as a trigger in sensitized individuals depending on the timing and type of exposure. Evaporative coolers have already been shown to significantly influence levels of bioaerosols in the home, but the health implications of this are unclear. EC usage in the U.S. is heavily concentrated in the Rocky Mountain region ^{14,15}. Research throughout this region has produced conflicting evidence. A study done in Colorado showed no dust mite or mold sensitization due to evaporative coolers ¹⁹, while others in Reno Nevada showed increases in mold and fungal sensitization due to EC use ^{70,71}. More research on the topic must be done in order to fully understand the health implications associated with EC use.

Green & Healthy Homes Initiative Salt Lake (GHHI Salt Lake) Coalition consists of 23 agencies working together to help low-income families with a household member with asthma. GHHI Salt Lake provides approximately 60 households per year with services, including home assessments, interventions to reduce asthma triggers, and asthma education. GHHI will replace ECs with AC units in qualifying homes with asthmatic individuals. However, to date there is no evaluation of the effectiveness of this intervention measure. We think it would be important to address this by sampling particulates and determining allergen levels before and after the change-out to determine if these asthma triggers diminish by replacing EC with AC.

Previous research comparing homes with evaporative coolers and central air have introduced a myriad of variables that are not possible to control for, such as humidity due to different cooking techniques between homes, number of adults versus children living in the different homes and home age and size. A study working with GHHI would eliminate most of these variables and present more consistent results since the comparisons between allergen levels in evaporative cooler versus central air would be done in the same homes. It would also be important to determine whether or not asthma improves for individuals living within the household before and after the change-out. This possible future research for this project would evaluate the effectiveness of the asthma intervention program, lead to better education and hopefully inclusion of health advisories with EC rebate programs as well as better health for asthmatic individuals.

3.2 Fungal characterization in homes with evaporative coolers

Research looking into β -glucan exposure and asthma is a relatively new topic. To date little research has been done to understand fungal exposure in homes with evaporative coolers. Research done in Colorado shows that evaporative cooler use does not lead to sensitization to mold and fungus ¹⁹. Conversely, research done in Reno, Nevada, another semi-arid environment, shows that children in homes with evaporative coolers were significantly more likely to have positive skin tests to molds or mites ¹⁸. More research must be done in order to better understand and clarify what is happening in these environments.

The results reported in this thesis with regards to β -glucans are novel in the field, and indicate that individuals in homes with ECs are exposed to higher levels of fungi than those in homes with AC. However, especially in the case of asthma, not all fungi have the same immunological effects. Different species of fungi are associated with allergic sensitization in humans while others are not. In order to determine whether or not homes in Utah with ECs expose individuals to higher levels of species of fungi associated with allergic sensitization, we propose doing an analysis and characterization of the microbial and fungal diversity in dust samples with PCR or high throughput sequencing. This future research can help determine if individuals living in homes with ECs in Utah county are at a higher risk for allergic sensitization and development of asthma due to higher exposure to these species of fungi.

Research on evaporative cooler use and endotoxin exposure has shown that sump water that is circulated throughout the system as the likely source of endotoxin ⁵⁰. Similar research done to determine the source of fungal exposure determined that it did not originate in sump water ⁷¹. To better understand fungal exposure and its origin with evaporative coolers we propose comparing species of fungus from homes with evaporative coolers found indoors with those present in sump water and on the cooling pads. Determining the source of the fungal exposure would help individuals make more informed decisions about replacement of cooling pads during peak EC usage and subsequently lower levels of exposure to fungal species. *3.3 Endotoxin and dust mite exposure and asthma prevention*

Dust mite allergen exposure is one of the most common asthma triggers, but an individual must be exposed to certain levels in order to cause an asthma attack ⁷⁹. We found that homes with ECs have greater odds of testing positive for dust mite allergens, however only two of our samples were above the clinically significant threshold of 2 μ g/g of dust, meaning that

dust mite exposure due to evaporative cooler use is likely less of a concern than endotoxin and fungal exposures. Endotoxin exposure has been shown to be protective against asthma development, as well as an asthma trigger ^{43,44}. Studies have shown that early exposure to certain microbial profiles in the home, specifically ones associated with farm-like environments, can help prevent asthma development and allergic sensitization ²⁶. We propose early life exposure to this farm-associated microbiota through house dust as a possible avenue to be explored for asthma development prevention. Manipulation of at home exposures in populations genetically at risk for asthma development could potentially help train the immune system at an early age and avoid the hyper reactive response to allergens seen in individuals with asthma. This research and the future directions discussed in this chapter could help mitigate costs associated with asthma every year, lead to a better quality of life for asthmatic individuals and possibly help diminish the number of new cases of asthma diagnosed per year.

REFERENCES

- 1. Lloyd CM, Hawrylowicz CM. Regulatory T Cells in Asthma. *Immunity*. 2009;31(3):438-449.
- 2. National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute Asthma. 2018.
- 3. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. National Hospital Discharge Survey. *Hyattsville, MD: US National Center for Health Statistics* 2009.
- 4. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Asthma facts—CDC's national asthma control program grantees. *Atlanta, GA: US Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.* 2013.
- 5. Thomsen SF. Genetics of asthma: an introduction for the clinician. *Eur Clin Respir J.* 2015;2(10).
- 6. Lemanske R, Jr., Busse W. Asthma: Clinical expression and molecular mechanisms. *Journal of allergy and clinical immunology*. 2010;125.
- 7. Erle D, Sheppard D. The cell biology of asthma. *Journal of Cell Biology*. 2014;205(5):621.
- 8. Burg AR, Quigley L, Jones AV, et al. Orally administered β-glucan attenuates the Th2 response in a model of airway hypersensitivity. *Springer Plus*. 2016;5(1):815.
- 9. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Common Asthma Triggers. 2012.
- Mann J, Balmes J, Bruckner T, et al. Short-term effects of air pollution on wheeze in asthmatic children in Fresno, California. *Environmental health perspectives*. 2010;118(10).
- 11. Guarnieri M, Balmes J. Outdoor air pollution and asthma. *The Lancet*. 2014;383(9928):1581-1592.
- 12. Meng Y-Y, Rull R, Wilhelm M, Lombardi C, Balmes J, Ritz B. Outdoor air pollution and uncontrolled asthma in the San Joaquin Valley, California. *Journal of epidemiology and community health*. 2010;64(2):142-147.

- 13. Cohen Hubal EA, Sheldon LS, Burke JM, et al. Children's exposure assessment: a review of factors influencing children'ts exposure, and the data available to characterize and assess that exposure *Environmental Health Perpectives*. 2000;108(6):475-486.
- 14. Bom G. Evaporative air-conditioning: applications for environmentally friendly cooling. *Vol 23: World Bank Publications*. 1999.
- 15. Kinney L. Evaporative Cooling Policy and Program Options: Promising Peak Shaving in a Growing Southwest *US Department of Energy*
- 16. Mathews E, Kleingeld M, Grobler L. Integrated simulation of buildings and evaporative cooling systems. *Building and Environment*. 1994;29(2):197-206.
- 17. Ellingson A, LeDoux R, Vedanthan P, Weber R. The prevalence of Dermatophagoides mite allergen in Colorado homes utilizing central evaporative coolers. *Journal of allergy and clinical immunology* 1995;96(4):473-479.
- 18. Prasad C, Hogan M, Peele K, Wilson N. Effect of evaporative coolers on skin test reactivity to dust mites and molds in a desert environment. 2009.
- Izadi N, Brar K, Lanser B. Evaporative coolers are not associated with dust mite or mold sensitization in a large pediatric cohort. *Annals of allergy, asthma & immunology*. 2018;120(5):542-543.
- 20. Johnston J, Barney T, Crandall J, et al. Prevalence of house dust mite allergens in lowincome homes with evaporative coolers in a semiarid climate. *Archives of environmental* & occupational health. 2018;73(1):38-41.
- 21. Johnston JD, Kruman BA, Nelson MC, et al. Differential effects of air conditioning type on residential endotoxin levels in a semi-arid climate. *Indoor Air*. 2017;27(5):946-954.
- 22. Gereda J, Kinnert M, Price M, Leung D, Liu A. Metropolitan home living conditions associated with indoor endotoxin levels. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*. 2001;107(5):790-796.
- 23. Simon AK, Hollander GA, McMichael A. Evolution of the immune system in humans from infancy to old age. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*. 2015;282(1821).

- 24. Gensollen T, Blumberg RS. Correlation between early life regulation of immune system by microbiota and allergy development. *Journal of allergy and clinical immunology*. 2017;139(4):1084-1091.
- 25. Bach J-F. the effect of infections on susceptibility to autoimmune and allergic diseases. *New England Journal of Medicine*. 2002.
- 26. Kirjavainen PV, Karvonen AM, Adams RI, et al. Farm-like indoor microbiota in nonfarm homes protects children from asthma development. *Nature medicine*. 2019.
- 27. Von Hertzen L, Hanski I, Haahtela T. Natural immunity: biodiversity loss and inflammatory diseases are two global megatrends that might be related. *EMBO reports*. 2011;12(11):1089-1093.
- 28. Schaub B, Liu J, Hoppler S, et al. Impairment of T-regulatory Cells in Cord Blood of Atopic Mothers. *Journal of allergy and clinical immunology*. 2008;121(6):1491-1499.
- 29. Liu A. Something old, something new: indoor air endotoxin, allergens and asthma. *Pediatric Respiratory Reviews*. 2004:S65-S71.
- 30. Romagnani S. Th1/Th2 cells. *Inflammatory bowel diseases*. 1999;5(4):285-294.
- 31. Pulendran B, Artis D. New paradigms in type 2 immunity. *Science*. 2012;337(6093):431-435.
- 32. Masoli M, Fabian D, Holt S, Beasley R. The global burden of asthma: executive summary of the GINA Dissemination committee report. *Allergy*. 2004;59(5):436-478.
- 33. Wills-Karp M, Luyimbazi J, Xu X, et al. Interleukin-13: central mediator of allergic asthma. *Science*. 1998;282(5397):2258-2261.
- 34. Grunig G, Warnock M, Wakil A, et al. Requirement for IL-13 independently of IL-4 in experimental asthma. *Science*. 1998;282(5397):2261-2263.
- 35. Choi J-P, Lee S-M, Choi H-I, et al. House dust mite-derived chitin enhance Th2 cell response to inhaled allergens, mainly via a TNF-α-dependent pathway. *Allergy, Asthma and Immunology Research*. 2016;8(4):362-374.
- 36. Jie Y, Ismail NH, Jie X, Isa ZM. Do indoor environments influence asthma and asthmarelated symptoms among adults in homes? A review of the literature. *Journal of the Formosan Medical Association*. 2011;110(9):555-563.
- 37. Werner M, Topp R, Wimmer K, et al. TLR4 gene variants modify endotoxin effects on asthma. *The Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*. 2003;112(2):323-330.
- 38. Muroi M, Tanamoto K-I. The polysaccharide portion plays an indispensable role in Salmonella lipopolysaccharide-induced activation of NF-kappaB through human toll-like receptor 4. *Infection and Immunity*. 2002.
- 39. Elson G, Dunn-Siergrist R, Daubeuf B, Pugin J. Contribution of Toll-like receptors to the innate immune response to gram-negative and gram-positive bacteria. *Blood*. 2007;109(4):1574-1583.
- 40. Beutler B. TLR4 as the mammalian endotoxin sensor. *Curr Top Microbiol Immunol.* 2002(270):109-120.
- 41. Park BS, Lee J-O. Recognition of lipopolysaccharide pattern by TLR4 complexes. *Experimental and Molecular Medicine*. 2013;45(12).
- 42. Arbour N, Lorenz E, Schutte B, et al. TLR4 mutations are associated with endotoxin hyporesponsiveness in humans. *Nature genetics* 2000;25(2):187-191.
- 43. Stein MM, Hrusch CL, Gozdz J, et al. Innate Immunity and Asthma Risk in Amish and Hutterite Farm Children. *The New England Journal of Medicine*. 2016:411-421.
- 44. Braun-Fahrlander C, Riedler J, Herz U, Eder W, Waser M, Grize L. Environmental exposure to endotoxin and its relation to asthma in school-age children. *New England Journal of Medicine*. 2002:869-877.
- 45. Michel O, Kips J, Duchateau J, et al. Severity of asthma is related to endotoxin in house dust. *Am J Respir Crit Car Med.* 1996;156(6):1641-1646.
- 46. Thorne P, Kulhankova K, Yin M, Cohn R, Arbes S, Jr, , Zeldin D. Endotoxin exposure is a risk factor for asthma: the national survey of endotoxin in United States housing. *Am J Respir Crit Car Med.* 2005;172(11):1371-1377.

- 47. Schram D, Doekes G, Boeve M, et al. Bacterial and fungal components n house dust of farm children, Rudolf Steiner school children and reference children–the PARSIFAL Study. *Allergy*. 2005;60(5):611-618.
- 48. Thorne P, Cohn R, Mav D, Arbes S, Jr., Zeldin D. Predictors of endotoxin levels in U.S. housing. *Environmental health perpectives*. 2009;117(5):763-771.
- 49. Wickens K, Douwes J, Siebers R, et al. Derterminants of endotoxin levels in carpets in New Zealand homes. *Indoor Air*. 2003;12(2):128-135.
- 50. Macher J, Girman J. Multiplication of microorganisms in evaporative air cooler and possible indoor air contamination. *Environ Int*. 1990;16(3):203-211.
- 51. Oluwole O, Rennie DC, Senthilselvan A, et al. The association between endotoxin and beta- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -D-glucan in house dust with asthma severity among schoolchildren. *Respiratory medicine*. 2018;138:38-46.
- 52. Zhang K, Petty HR. Influence of polysaccharides on neutrophil function: specific antagonists suggest a model for cooperative saccharide-associated inhibition of immune complex-triggered superoxide production. *Journal of cellular biochemistry*. 1994;56(2):225-235.
- 53. Adachi Y, Okazaki M, Ohno N, Yadomae T. Enhancement of cytokine production by macrophages stimulated with $(1\rightarrow 3)$ - β -D-glucan, grifolan (GRN), isolated from Grifola frondosa. *biological and pharmaceutical bulletin*. 1994;17(12):1554-1560.
- 54. Lebron F, Vasallo R, Puri V, Limpers A. *Pneumocystis carinii* cell wall β-glucans initiate macrophage inflammatory responses through NF-kB activation. *journal of biological chemistry*. 2003;278:25001-25008.
- 55. Saito K, Nishima M, Ohno N, Nagi N, Yadomae T, Miyazaki T. Activation of compliment and Limulus coagulation system by an alkali-soluble glucan isolated from *Omphalia lapidescens* and its less branched derivates. *Chemical pharmaceutical bulletin*. 1992;40(1227-1230).
- 56. Ramani M, Howell CJ, Spur BW, et al. The generation and cellular distribution of leukotriene C4 in human eoxinophils stimulated by unopsonized zymosan and glucan particles. *Clinical immunology*. 1988;81(696-705).

- 57. Kerékgyártó C, Virág L, Tankó L, Chihara G, Fachet J. Strain differences in the cytotoxic activity of TNF production of murine macrophages stimulated by lentinan. *international journal of immunopharmacology*. 1996;18(6-7):347-353.
- 58. Chan W, Law H, LIn Z, Lau Y, Chan G. Response of human dendritic cells to different immunomodulatory polysaccharides derived from mushroom and barley. *international immunology*. 2007;19(7):891-899.
- 59. Harada K, Itashiki Y, Takenawa T, Ueyama Y. Effects of lentinan alone and in combination with fluoropyrimidine anticancer agent on growth of human oral squamous cell carcinoma in vitro and in vivo. *International journal of oncology*. 2010;37(3):623-631.
- 60. Reponene R, Vesper S, Levin L, et al. High environmental relative moldiness index during infancy as a predictor of asthma at 7 years of age. *Annals of allergy, asthma & immunology*. 2011;107(2).
- 61. Black PN, Udy AA, Brodie SM. Sensitivity to fungal allergens is a risk factor for lifethreatening asthma. *Allergy*. 2000;55:501-504.
- 62. Zureik M, Neukirch C, Leynaert B, Liard R, Bousquet J, Neukirch F. Sensitisation to airborne moulds and severity of asthma: cross sectional study from European Community respiratory health survey. *BMJ*. 2002;235:411-414.
- 63. Rylander R, Fogelmark B, Ewaldsson B. Moldy environments and toxic pneumonitis. *Toxicology and industrial health.* 2008;24(3):177-180.
- 64. Kirmaz C, Bayrak P, Yilmaz O, Yuksel H. Effects of glucan treatment on the Th1/Th2 balance in patients with allergic rhinitis: a double-blind placebo-controlled study. *European cytokine network.* 2005;16(2):128-134.
- 65. Sarinho E, Medeiros D, Schor D, et al. Production of interleukin-10 in asthmatic children after beta-1-3-glucan. *Allergol Immunopathol.* 2009;37(4):188-192.
- 66. Zhang Z, Biagini Myers JM, Brandt EB, et al. β-Glucan exacerbates allergic asthma independent of fungal sensitization and promotes steroid-resistant TH2/TH17 responses. *The Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*. 2017;139(1):54-65.

- 67. Hadebe S, Kirstein F, Fierens K, et al. β-Glucan exacerbates allergic airway responses to house dust mite allergen. *Respiratory Research*. 2016;17(35).
- 68. Winer HL. The mucosal milieu creates tolerogenic dendritic cells and TR1 and TH3 regulatory cells. *Nature immunology*. 2001:671-672.
- 69. Aliberti J. Immunity and tolerance induced by intestinal mucosal dendritic cells. *Mediators of inflammation*. 2016.
- 70. Lemons AR, Hogan MB, Gault RA, et al. Fungal metagenomic analysis of indoor evaporative cooler environments in the great basin desert region. *Journal of allergy and clinical immunology*. 2016;137(2).
- 71. Lemons A, Hogan M, Gault R, et al. Microbial rRNA sequencing analysis of evaporative cooler indoor environments located in the Great Basin Desert region of the United States. *Environmental Science: Processes & Impacts.* 2017.
- 72. Department of Energy. Evaporative Coolers. https://www.energy.gov/energysaver/home-cooling-systems/evaporative-coolers, 2019.
- 73. Arlian L. Water balance and humidity requirements of house dust mites. *Exp Appl Acarol.* 1992;16:15-35.
- 74. Arlian LG, Platts-Mills TAE. The biology of dust mites and the remediation of mite allergens in allergic disease. *The Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*. 2001;107(3):406-413.
- 75. Arlian LG, Veselic MM. Reevaluation of the humidity requirements of the house dust mite *Dermatophagoides farinae*. *Journal of Medical Entomology*. 1981;18(4):351-352.
- 76. Johnston J, Tuttle SC, Nelson MC, et al. Evaporative cooler use influences temporal indoor relative humidity but not dust mite allergen levels in homes in a semi-arid climate. *PLos One.* 2016;11(1).
- 77. Baxi SN, Phipatanakul W. The Role of Allergen Exposure and Avoidance in Asthma. *Adolesc Med State Art Rev.* 2010;21(1):57.

- 78. Miller J. The role of dust mites in allergy. *clincal reviews in allergy and immunology*. 2018.
- 79. Wickman M, Korsgaard J. Transient sensitization to house-dust mites: a study on the influence of mite expsure and sex. *European journal of allergy and clinical immunology*. 1996;51(7):511-513.
- 80. Vanlaar C, Downs S, Mitakakis T, et al. Predictors of house-dust-mite allergen concentrations in dry regions in Australia. *Allergy* 2001;56(12):1211-1215.
- 81. Tovey E, Mamic A, Jalaludin B, Beloossova E, Peat J. The use of air conditioning does not have a detectable effect on mite allergen levels in Australian houses. *Journal of allergy and clinical immunology*. 1997;99:163.
- 82. Weiler E, Semmens E, Noonan C, Cady C, Ward T. Dust allergens within rural northern rocky mountain residences. *Jacobs journal of allergy and immunology*. 2015;1(2):1.
- 83. Watt J. *Evaporative air conditioning handbook*. Springer Science & Business Media; 2012.
- 84. Liu A. Revisiting the hygiene hypotheiss for allergy and asthma. *Journal of allergy and clinical immunology*. 2015;136(4):860-865.
- 85. Michel O, Ginanni R, Duchateau J, Vertongen F, Bon B, Serfysels R. Domestic endotoxin exposure and clinical severity of asthma. *Clinical & Experimental Allergy*. 1991;21(4):441-448.
- 86. Berger A. Science commentary: Th1 and Th2 responses: what are they? *Brit Med J.* 2000;321(7258):424-424.
- Schuijs MJ, Willart MA, Vergote K, et al. ALLERGY Farm dust and endotoxin protect against allergy through A20 induction in lung epithelial cells. *Science*. 2015;349(6252):1106-1110.
- 88. Renz H, Holt PG, Inouye M, Logan AC, Prescott SL, Sly PD. An exposome perspective: Early-life events and immune development in a changing world. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*. 2017;140(1):24-40.

- 89. Cohen Hubal EA, Sheldon LS, Burke JM, et al. Children's exposure assessment: a review of factors influencing Children's exposure, and the data available to characterize and assess that exposure. *Environ Health Perspect.* 2000;108(6):475-486.
- 90. Spalt EW, Curl CL, Allen RW, et al. Time-location patterns of a diverse population of older adults: the Multi-Ethnic Study of Atherosclerosis and Air Pollution (MESA Air). J *Expo Sci Environ Epidemiol.* 2016;26(4):436.
- 91. Klepeis NE, Nelson WC, Ott WR, et al. The National Human Activity Pattern Survey (NHAPS): a resource for assessing exposure to environmental pollutants. *J Expo Anal Environ Epidemiol*. 2001;11(3):231-252.
- 92. Schram D, Doekes G, Boeve M, et al. Bacterial and fungal components in house dust of farm children, Rudolf Steiner School children and reference children the PARSIFAL Study. *Allergy*. 2005;60(5):611-618.
- 93. Gehring U, Bischof W, Borte M, et al. Levels and predictors of endotoxin in mattress dust samples from East and West German homes. *Indoor Air*. 2004;14(4):284-292.
- 94. Giovannangelo M, Gehring U, Nordling E, et al. Determinants of house dust endotoxin in three European countries the AIRALLERG study. *Indoor Air*. 2007;17(1):70-79.
- 95. Chen CM, Thiering E, Doekes G, et al. Geographical variation and the determinants of domestic endotoxin levels in mattress dust in Europe. *Indoor Air*. 2012;22(1):24-32.
- 96. Casas L, Tischer C, Wouters IM, et al. Endotoxin, extracellular polysaccharides, and (1-3)-glucan concentrations in dust and their determinants in four European birth cohorts: results from the HITEA project. *Indoor Air*. 2013;23(3):208-218.
- 97. Holst G, Host A, Doekes G, Meyer HW, Madsen AM, Sigsgaard T. Determinants of house dust, endotoxin, and beta-(1 -> 3)-D-glucan in homes of Danish children. *Indoor Air*. 2015;25(3):245-259.
- 98. Bischof W, Koch A, Gehring U, et al. Predictors of high endotoxin concentrations in the settled dust of German homes. *Indoor Air*. 2002;12(1):2-9.
- 99. Gereda JE, Klinnert MD, Price MR, Leung DYM, Liu AH. Metropolitan home living conditions associated with indoor endotoxin levels. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*. 2001;107(5):790-796.

- 100. Gehring U, Bolte G, Borte M, et al. Exposure to endotoxin decreases the risk of atopic eczema in infancy: a cohort study. *J Allergy Clin Immunol*. 2001;108(5):847-854.
- 101. Sneller MR, Pinnas JL. Comparison of Airborne Fungi in Evaporative Cooled and Air-Conditioned Homes. *Ann Allergy*. 1987;59(4):317-320.
- 102. Rylander R. Investigations of the relationship between disease and airborne (1 -> 3)-beta-D-glucan in buildings. *Mediators of Inflammation*. 1997;6(4):275-277.
- 103. Thorn J, Rylander R. Airways inflammation and glucan in a rowhouse area. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine*. 1998;157(6):1798-1803.
- 104. Douwes J, Zuidhof A, Doekes G, et al. (1 -> 3)-beta-D-glucan and endotoxin in house dust and peak flow variability in children. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine*. 2000;162(4):1348-1354.
- 105. Rylander R, Norrhall M, Engdahl U, Tunsater A, Holt PG. Airways inflammation, atopy, and (1 -> 3)-beta-D-glucan exposures in two schools. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine*. 1998;158(5):1685-1687.
- Thorn J, Beijer L, Rylander R. Airways inflammation and glucan exposure among household waste collectors. *American journal of industrial medicine*. 1998;33(5):463-470.
- 107. Cardet JC, Louisias M, King TS, et al. Income is an independent risk factor for worse asthma outcomes. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*. 2018;141(2):754-+.
- 108. Litonjua AA, Carey VJ, Weiss ST, Gold DR. Race, socioeconomic factors, and area of residence are associated with asthma prevalence. *Pediatr Pulm.* 1999;28(6):394-401.
- 109. Kozyrskyj AL, Kendall GE, Jacoby P, Sly PD, Zubrick SR. Association Between Socioeconomic Status and the Development of Asthma: Analyses of Income Trajectories. *Am J Public Health.* 2010;100(3):540-546.
- 110. Schmidt-Weber CB. Overview: The Paradox of Microbial Impact on the Immune System in Allergy Prevention and Exacerbation. In: *Allergy Prevention and Exacerbation*. Springer; 2017:1-9.

- 111. Bach J-F. The effect of infections on susceptibility to autoimmune and allergic diseases. *New Engl J Med.* 2002;347(12):911-920.
- 112. Platts-Mills TA, Hayden ML, Chapman MD, Wilkins SR. Seasonal variation in dust mite and grass-pollen allergens in dust from the houses of patients with asthma. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*. 1987;79(5):781-791.
- 113. Portnoy J, Miller JD, Williams PB, et al. Environmental assessment and exposure control of dust mites: a practice parameter. *Ann Allerg Asthma Im*. 2013;111(6):465-507.
- 114. Arbes Jr SJ, Cohn RD, Yin M, et al. House dust mite allergen in US beds: results from the First National Survey of Lead and Allergens in Housing. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*. 2003;111(2):408-414.
- 115. Platts-Mills TA, de Weck AL, Aalberse R, et al. Dust mite allergens and asthma—a worldwide problem. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*. 1989;83(2):416-427.
- 116. Fisk W. Impact of ventilation and aircleaning on asthma. *Clearing the Air: Asthma and Indoor Air Exposures.* 2000:327-393.
- Chen Q, Hildemann LM. The Effects of Human Activities on Exposure to Particulate Matter and Bioaerosols in Residential Homes. *Environ Sci Technol.* 2009;43(13):4641-4646.
- 118. Ege MJ. Good and Bad Farming: The Right Microbiome Protects from Allergy. In: *Allergy Prevention and Exacerbation*. Springer; 2017:51-68.
- 119. Ege MJ, Frei R, Bieli C, et al. Not all farming environments protect against the development of asthma and wheeze in children. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*. 2007;119(5):1140-1147.
- 120. Choi H, Byrne S, Larsen LS, et al. Residential culturable fungi,(1-3, 1-6)-β-d-glucan, and ergosterol concentrations in dust are not associated with asthma, rhinitis, or eczema diagnoses in children. *Indoor Air*. 2014;24(2):158-170.
- 121. Maheswaran D, Zeng Y, Chan-Yeung M, et al. Exposure to Beta-(1, 3)-D-glucan in house dust at age 7–10 is associated with airway hyperresponsiveness and atopic asthma by age 11–14. *PloS one*. 2014;9(6):e98878.

- 122. Zhang Z, Myers JMB, Brandt EB, et al. β-Glucan exacerbates allergic asthma independent of fungal sensitization and promotes steroid-resistant TH2/TH17 responses. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*. 2017;139(1):54-65. e58.
- 123. Reponen T, Vesper S, Levin L, et al. High environmental relative moldiness index during infancy as a predictor of asthma at 7 years of age. *Annals of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology.* 2011;107(2):120-126.
- 124. Iossifova YY, Reponen T, Ryan PH, et al. Mold exposure during infancy as a predictor of potential asthma development. *Annals of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology*. 2009;102(2):131-137.
- 125. Reponen T, Lockey J, Bernstein DI, et al. Infant origins of childhood asthma associated with specific molds. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*. 2012;130(3):639-644. e635.
- 126. Dannemiller KC, Mendell MJ, Macher JM, et al. Next-generation DNA sequencing reveals that low fungal diversity in house dust is associated with childhood asthma development. *Indoor air.* 2014;24(3):236-247.
- 127. Ege M, Mayer M, Normand A-C, et al. Exposure to environmental microorganisms and childhood asthma. *New England Journal of Medicine*. 2011;364(8):701-709.
- 128. von Mutius E, Braun-Fahrlander C, Schierl R, et al. Exposure to endotoxin or other bacterial components might protect against the development of atopy. *Clin Exp Allergy*. 2000;30(9):1230-1234.
- 129. Aldous MB, Holberg CJ, Wright AL, Martinez FD, Taussig LM, Associates GHM. Evaporative cooling and other home factors and lower respiratory tract illness during the first year of life. *American journal of epidemiology*. 1996;143(5):423-430.

APPENDIX: Genome Sequences of Nine *Erwinia amylovora* Bacteriophages The following appendix contains a published genome announcement in Microbiology Resource Announcements.

GENOME SEQUENCES





Genome Sequences of Nine Erwinia amylovora Bacteriophages

Ruchira Sharma,^a Jordan A. Berg,^a Nolan J. Beatty,^a Minsey C. Choi,^a Ashlin E. Cowger,^a Brooke J. R. Cozzens,^a Steven G. Duncan,^a Christopher P. Fajardo,^a Hannah P. Ferguson,^a Trevon Galbraith,^a Jacob A. Herring,^a Taalin R. Hoj,^a Jill L. Durrant,^a Jonathan R. Hyde,^a Garrett L. Jensen,^a Si Yang Ke,^a Shalee Killpack,^a Jared L. Kruger,^a Eliza E. K. Lawrence,^a Ifeanyichukwu O. Nwosu,^a Tsz Ching Tam,^a Daniel W. Thompson,^a Josie A. Tueller,^a Megan E. H. Ward,^a Charles J. Webb,^a† Madison E. Wood,^a Edward L. Yeates,^a ^(b)David A. Baltrus,^b Donald P. Breakwell,^a ^(b)Sandra Hope,^a ^(j)Julianne H. Grose^a

^aMicrobiology and Molecular Biology Department, Brigham Young University, Provo, Utah, USA ^bSchool of Plant Sciences, The University of Arizona, Tempe, Arizona, USA

ABSTRACT Erwinia amylovora is a plant pathogen belonging to the Enterobacteriaceae family, a family containing many plant and animal pathogens. Herein, we announce nine genome sequences of *E. amylovora* bacteriophages isolated from infected apple trees along the Wasatch Front in Utah.

At an estimated total number of 10³¹, phages are by far the most abundant Abiological entity on the planet (1–7). They dramatically influence the evolution of bacteria by their ability to infect and kill their hosts and to transfer genetic material. *Erwinia amylovora* is a rod-shaped facultative anaerobic member of the *Enterobacteriaceae* bacterial family, which includes many well-characterized Gram-negative plant and animal pathogens, such as *Salmonella* spp., *Escherichia coli*, and *Klebsiella* spp. As the causative agent of fire blight, *Erwinia amylovora* infects members of the Rosaceae plant family, causing diseased areas to appear burnt (8–10). The isolation and characterization of phages that infect *E. amylovora* may aid in our understanding of these bacteria and provide potential treatment for this devastating agricultural disease. Herein, we announce the genome sequences of nine *E. amylovora* bacteriophages, vB_EamM_Asesino, vB_EamM_Alexandra, vB_EamM_Bosolaphorus, vB_EamM_Desertfox, vB_EamM_MadMel, vB_EamM_Mortimer, vB_EamP_Pavtok, vB_EamM_SunLIRen, and vB_EamM_Wellington.

Phages were isolated from apple trees along the Wasatch Front in Utah that appeared to harbor fire blight infection. Phages were plaque purified through a minimum of three passages after amplification via enrichment culture (11). All nine phages reported in this announcement infect the *Erwinia amylovora* ATCC 29780 strain, as indicated by plaque assays, and their characteristics are summarized in Table 1. Genomic DNA was extracted (Phage DNA isolation kit; Norgen Biotek), a library was made using the Illumina TruSeq DNA Nano kit, and sample genomes were sequenced by Illumina HiSeq 2500 sequencing (250-bp paired end) and assembled with Geneious (12) version 8.1 using *de novo* assembly with medium-low sensitivity and various percentages of data. All phages circularized upon assembly and were annotated using DNA Master (http://cobamide2.bio.pitt.edu/computer.htm), giving preference for calls that gave full coding potential coverage.

The nine phages were grouped into five distinct clusters by genomic dot plot and average nucleotide identity analyses, as previously described (11), with the first three groups containing jumbo *Myoviridae*. The first jumbo group included four myoviruses, vB_EamM_Bosolaphorus, vB_EamM_Desertfox, vB_EamM_MadMel, and vB_EamM_Mortimer, which are similar to previously published *Erwinia* phage Ea35-70 (13), as well as other phages we have isolated (14). The second group included two jumbo myoviruses, vB_EamM_Asesino and vB_EamM_Wellington, with similarity to the well-characterized *Salmonella* SPN3US phage (15) and related phages. The third is a single

Volume 7 Issue 14 e00944-18

Received 18 August 2018 Accepted 12 September 2018 Published 11 October 2018 Citation Sharma R, Berg JA, Beatty NJ, Choi MC, Cowger AE, Cozzens BJR, Duncan SG, Fajardo CP, Ferguson HP, Galbraith T, Herring JA, Hoj TR, Durrant JL, Hyde JR, Jensen GL, Ke SY, Killpack S, Kruger JL, Lawrence EEK, Nwosu IO, Tam TC, Thompson DW, Tueller JA, Ward MEH, Webb CJ, Wood ME, Yeates EL, Baltrus DA, Breakwell DP, Hope S, Grose JH. 2018. Genome sequences of nine *Erwinia amylovora* bacteriophages. Microbiol Resour Announc 7:e00944-18. https://doi.org/10.1128/MRA .00944-18.

Editor J. Cameron Thrash, Louisiana State University

Copyright © 2018 Sharma et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International license.

Address correspondence to Julianne H. Grose, grosejulianne@gmail.com.

† Deceased. Charles J. Webb did not see or approve the final version of this paper.

> ♦ Microbiology mra.asm.org 1

Sharma et al.

S
genome
ophage
bacteri
amylovora
Erwinia
nine
P
1 Properties
щ
TABL

			Total no.	No. of reads	Assembly fold coverage		No. of	No. of	0+C
Name	GenBank accession no.	SRA accession no.	of reads	used	(range [mean])	Length (bp)	ORFs ^a	tRNAs	content (%)
vB_EamP_Pavtok	MH426726	SRX4597602	1,301,332	386,192	492-2,086 (1,069)	61,401	62	0	36.9
vB_EamM_SunLIRen	MH426725	SRX4597606	1,301,332	386,192	8,249-42,422 (13,566)	84,559	141	22	36.3
vB_EamM_Wellington	MH426724	SRX4597603	626,048	372,488	133-514 (329.7)	244,950	295	8	50.3
vB_EamM_Asesino	KX397364	SRX4597609	2,222,038	1,022,382	512-1,378 (1,037.7)	246,290	289	12	51.2
vB_EamM_Alexandra	MH248138	SRX4597608	381,540	200,005	63-516 (166.3)	266,532	349	0	49.8
vB_EamM_Bosolaphorus	MG655267	SRX4597604	778,168	326,344	83-555 (248.4)	272,228	321	-	49.4
vB_EamM_Desertfox	MG655268	SRX4597605	1,930,470	1,138,933	115-612 (352.9)	272,458	320	0	49.6
vB_EamM_Mortimer	MG655270	SRX4616109	2,581,160	287,396	47-207 (129.4)	273,914	325	-	49.5
vB_EamM_MadMel	MG655269	SRX4597607	1,604,720	1,443,568	567-1,577 (1,213.9)	275,000	321	0	49.4

^aORFs, open reading frames based on current annotation.

Volume 7 Issue 14 e00944-18

mra.asm.org 2

Microbiology

Microbiology Resource Announcement

jumbo myovirus, EamM_Alexandra, which has similarity to previously published *Erwinia* phages EamM_Yoloswag (14) and EamM_Y3 (16). Podovirus vB_EamP_Pavtok and myovirus vB_EamM_SunLIRen are similar to *Erwinia* phages PEp14 and phiEa21-4 (17), respectively. The three jumbo myovirus groups package DNA by headful packaging (14) based on homology to phage phiKZ terminase (18), and their bp 1 was chosen by alignment to their phage family. PhageTerm (19) was used to determine the packaging strategy of SunLIRen and Pavtok. SunLIRen appeared to have headful packaging, and its bp 1 was assigned based on homology alignment to *Erwinia* phage phiEa21-4, while the packaging strategy of Pavtok is unknown, and its bp 1 was assigned due to homology to PEp14.

Data availability. The GenBank and SRA accession numbers for the nine *Erwinia* bacteriophages are listed in Table 1.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank the Howard Hughes Medical Institute Science Education Alliance–Phage Hunters Advancing Genomics and Evolutionary Science (SEA-PHAGES) for phage analysis training. In addition, we thank Ed Wilcox (BYU DNA Sequencing Center) and Michael Standing (BYU Microscopy Lab).

This work was graciously funded by a USDA grant (to D.A.B., University of Arizona) and the Department of Microbiology and Molecular Biology and the College of Life Sciences at Brigham Young University, as well as a private donor.

REFERENCES

- Bergh O, Børsheim KY, Bratbak G, Heldal M. 1989. High abundance of viruses found in aquatic environments. Nature 340:467–468. https://doi .org/10.1038/340467a0.
- Wommack KE, Colwell RR. 2000. Virioplankton: viruses in aquatic ecosystems. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 64:69–114. https://doi.org/10.1128/ MMBR.64.1.69-114.2000.
- Brüssow H, Hendrix RW. 2002. Phage genomics: small is beautiful. Cell 108:13–16. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0092-8674(01)00637-7.
- Wilhelm SW, Jeffrey WH, Suttle CA, Mitchell DL. 2002. Estimation of biologically damaging UV levels in marine surface waters with DNA and viral dosimeters. Photochem Photobiol 76:268–273.
- Hendrix RW. 2003. Bacteriophage genomics. Curr Opin Microbiol 6:506–511. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mib.2003.09.004.
- Hambly E, Suttle CA. 2005. The viriosphere, diversity, and genetic exchange within phage communities. Curr Opin Microbiol 8:444–450. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mib.2005.06.005.
- Suttle CA. 2005. Viruses in the sea. Nature 437:356–361. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/nature04160.
- Khan MA, Zhao Y, Korban SS. 2012. Molecular mechanisms of pathogenesis and resistance to the bacterial pathogen *Erwinia amylovara*, causal agent of fire blight disease in rosaceae. Plant Mol Biol Rep 30:247–260. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11105-011-0334-1.
- Schroth M, Thomson S, Hildebrand D, Moller W. 1974. Epidemiology and control of file blight. Annu Rev Phytopathol 12:389–412. https://doi.org/ 10.1146/annurev.pv.12.090174.002133.
- Thomson SV. 2000. Epidemiology of fire blight 2, p 9–36. In Vanneste J (ed), Fire blight: the disease and its causative agent, Erwinia amylovora. CABI Publishing, Wallingford, United Kingdom.
- Arens DK, Brady TS, Carter JL, Pape JA, Robinson DM, Russell KA, Staley LA, Stettler JM, Tateoka OB, Townsend MH, Whitley KV, Wienclaw TM, Williamson TL, Johnson SM, Grose JH. 2018. Characterization of two related *Erwinia* myoviruses that are distant relatives of the PhiKZ-like jumbo phages. PLoS One 13:e0200202. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal .pone.0200202.
- Kearse M, Moir R, Wilson A, Stones-Havas S, Cheung M, Sturrock S, Buxton S, Cooper A, Markowitz S, Duran C, Thierer T, Ashton B, Meintjes P, Drummond A. 2012. Geneious Basic: an integrated and extendable

desktop software platform for the organization and analysis of sequence data. Bioinformatics 28:1647–1649. https://doi.org/10.1093/bioinformatics/ bts199.

- Yagubi AI, Castle AJ, Kropinski AM, Banks TW, Svircev AM. 2014. Complete genome sequence of Erwinia amylovora bacteriophage vB_EamM_Ea35-70. Genome Announc 2:e00413-14. https://doi.org/ 10.1128/genomeA.00413-14.
- Esplin IND, Berg JA, Sharma R, Allen RC, Arens DK, Ashcroft CR, Bairett SR, Beatty NJ, Bickmore M, Bloomfield TJ, Brady TS, Bybee RN, Carter JL, Choi MC, Duncan S, Fajardo CP, Foy BB, Fuhriman DA, Gibby PD, Grossarth SE, Harbaugh K, Harris N, Hilton JA, Hurst E, Hyde JR, Ingersoll K, Jacobson CM, James BD, Jarvis TM, Jaen-Anieves D, Jensen GL, Knabe BK, Kruger JL, Merrill BD, Pape JA, Payne Anderson AM, Payne DE, Peck MD, Pollock SV, Putnam MJ, Ransom EK, Ririe DB, Robinson DM, Rogers SL, Russell KA, Schoenhals JE, Shurtleff CA, Simister AR, Smith HG, Stephenson MB, et al. 2017. Genome sequences of 19 novel *Envinia amylovora* bacteriophages. Genome Announc 5:e00931-17. https://doi.org/10.1128/genomeA .00931-17.
- Lee JH, Shin H, Kim H, Ryu S. 2011. Complete genome sequence of Salmonella bacteriophage SPN3US. J Virol 85:13470–13471. https://doi .org/10.1128/JVL06344-11.
- Buttimer C, Born Y, Lucid A, Loessner MJ, Fieseler L, Coffey A. 2018. *Erwinia amylovara* phage v8_EamM_Y3 represents another lineage of hairy *Myoviridae*. Res Microbiol 30062–30067. https://doi.org/10.1016/j .resmic.2018.04.006.
- Lehman SM, Kropinski AM, Castle AJ, Svircev AM. 2009. Complete genome of the broad-host-range Envinia amylovora phage philia21-4 and its relationship to Salmonella phage Felix O1. Appl Environ Microbiol 75:2139–2147. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.02352-08.
- Mesyanzhinov VV, Robben J, Grymonprez B, Kostyuchenko VA, Bourkaltseva MV, Sykilinda NN, Krylov VN, Volckaert G. 2002. The genome of bacteriophage phiKZ of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. J Mol Biol 317:1–19. https://doi.org/10.1006/jmbi2201.5396.
- Garneau JR, Depardieu F, Fortier L-C, Bikard D, Monot M. 2017. PhageTerm: a fast and user-friendly software to determine bacteriophage termini and packaging mode using randomly fragmented NGS data. Sci Rep 7:8292. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-07910-5.

Volume 7 Issue 14 e00944-18

mra.asm.org 3

4 Monthialogy